

2021 Form 10-K

1110 Maple Street

P.O. Box 300

Elma, NY 14059-0300

www.servotronics.com

# UNITED STATES SECURITIES AND EXCHANGE COMMISSION

Washington, D. C. 20549

Form 10-K

➢ ANNUAL REPORT PURSUANT TO SECTION 13 OR 15(d) OF THE SECURITIES EXCHANGE ACT OF 1934

or

# TRANSITION REPORT PURSUANT TO SECTION 13 OR 15(d) OF THE SECURITIES EXCHANGE ACT OF 1934

For the fiscal year ended December 31, 2021

Commission File No. 1-07109

#### **SERVOTRONICS, INC.** (Exact name of registrant as specified in its charter)

Delaware

(State or other jurisdiction of incorporation or organization)

16-0837866

(I. R. S. Employer Identification No.)

1110 Maple Street Elma, New York 14059

(Address of principal executive offices) (zip code)

(716) 655-5990

(*Registrant's telephone number, including area code*)

Securities registered pursuant to Section 12(b) of the Act:

Title of each class	Ticker symbol(s)	Name of each exchange on which registered
Common Stock	SVT	NYSE American

Indicate by check mark if the registrant is a well-known seasoned issuer, as defined in Rule 405 of the Securities Act. Yes  $\square$  No  $\boxtimes$ 

Indicate by check mark if the registrant is not required to file reports pursuant to Section 13 or Section 15(d) of the Act. Yes  $\square$  No  $\boxtimes$ 

Indicate by check mark whether the registrant: (1) has filed all reports required to be filed by Section 13 or 15(d) of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934 during the preceding 12 months (or for such shorter period that the registrant was required to file such reports), and (2) has been subject to such filing requirements for the past 90 days. Yes  $\boxtimes$  No  $\square$ 

Indicate by check mark whether the registrant has submitted electronically every Interactive Data File required to be submitted pursuant to Rule 405 of Regulation S-T ( $\S232.405$  of this chapter) during the preceding 12 months (or for such shorter period that the registrant was required to submit such files). Yes  $\boxtimes$  No  $\square$ 

Indicate by check mark whether the registrant is a large accelerated filer, an accelerated filer, a non-accelerated filer, a smaller reporting company, or an emerging growth company. See the definitions of "large accelerated filer," "accelerated filer", "smaller reporting company" and "emerging growth company" in Rule 12b-2 of the Securities Exchange Act.

Large accelerated filer 🗌 Accelerated filer 🗌 Non-accelerated filer 🖾 Smaller reporting company 🖾 Emerging growth company 🗌

If an emerging growth company, indicate by check mark if the registrant has elected not to use the extended transition period for complying with any new or revised financial accounting standards provided pursuant to Section 13(a) of the Exchange Act.

Indicate by check mark whether the registrant is a shell company (as defined in Rule 12b-2 of the Exchange Act) Yes 🗌 No 🖂

Indicate by check mark whether the registrant has filed a report on and attestation to its management's assessment of the effectiveness of its internal control over financial reporting under Section 404(b) of the Sarbanes-Oxley Act (15 U.S.C. 7262(b)) by the registered public accounting firm that prepared or issued its audit report.  $\Box$ 

Based on the closing price of the Common Stock on June 30, 2021 \$8.65 (the last day of the registrant's most recently completed second fiscal quarter), the aggregate market value of the voting stock held by non-affiliates of the registrant was \$14,176,355.

As of February 28, 2022, the number of \$.20 par value common shares outstanding was 2,491,667.

#### DOCUMENTS INCORPORATED BY REFERENCE

Portions of the Registrant's Proxy Statement for the 2022 Annual Meeting of Shareholders are incorporated by reference in Part III.

#### TABLE OF CONTENTS

		Page
FOREWAI	RD-LOOKING AND CAUTIONARY STATEMENTS	2
INTRODU	ICTORY NOTES	
PART I		
Item 1.	Business	4
Item 1A.	Risk Factors	7
Item 1B.	Unresolved Staff Comments	7
Item 2.	Properties	8
Item 3.	Legal Proceedings	8
Item 4.	Mine Safety Disclosures	8
PART II		
Item 5.	Market for Registrant's Common Equity, Related Stockholder Matters and Issuer Purchases of Equity Securities	9
Item 6.	Selected Financial Data	9
Item 7.	Management's Discussion and Analysis of Financial Condition and Results of Operations	9
Item 7A.	Quantitative and Qualitative Disclosures About Market Risk	18
Item 8.	Financial Statements and Supplementary Data	18
Item 9.	Changes in and Disagreements with Accountants on Accounting and Financial Disclosure	18
Item 9A.	Controls and Procedures	18
Item 9B.	Other Information	19
PART III		
Item 10.	Directors, Executive Officers and Corporate Governance	20
Item 11.	Executive Compensation	20
Item 12.	Security Ownership of Certain Beneficial Owners and Management and Related Stockholder Matters	20
Item 13.	Certain Relationships and Related Transactions and Director Independence	20
Item 14.	Principal Accountant Fees and Services	21
PART IV		
Item 15.	Exhibits and Financial Statement Schedules	22

#### FORWARD-LOOKING STATEMENTS AND CAUTIONARY STATEMENTS

All statements contained herein that are not statements of historical fact constitute "forward-looking statements" within the meaning of the Private Securities Litigation Reform Act of 1995. Forward-looking statements include, without limitation, any statement that may predict, forecast, indicate, or imply future results, performance, or achievements, and may contain the word "believe," "anticipate," "expect," "project," "intend," "will continue," "will likely result," "should" or words or phrases of similar meaning. Forward-looking statements involve numerous risks and uncertainties. The following factors, among others, could cause actual results and future events to differ materially from those set forth or contemplated in the forward-looking statements: uncertainties in today's global economy, including political risks, adverse changes in legal and regulatory environments, and difficulty in predicting defense appropriations, the introduction of new technologies and the impact of competitive products, the vitality of the commercial aviation industry and its ability to purchase new aircraft, the willingness and ability of the Company's customers to fund long-term purchase programs, and market demand and acceptance both for the Company's products and its customers' products which incorporate Company-made components, the Company's ability to accurately align capacity with demand, the availability of financing and changes in interest rates, the outcome of pending and potential litigation, the severity, magnitude and duration of the COVID-19 pandemic, including impacts of the pandemic and of businesses' and governments' responses to the pandemic on our operations and personnel, and on commercial activity and demand across our and our customers' businesses, and on global supply chains and the additional risks discussed in the Company's filings with the Securities and Exchange Commission. Readers are cautioned not to place undue reliance on forward-looking statements, which reflect management's analysis only as of the date hereof. The Company assumes no obligation to update forward-looking statements, whether as a result of new information, future events or otherwise.

#### **Business Environment; Impact of COVID-19**

The COVID-19 pandemic has been, and continues to be, an unprecedented disruption in the economy and has negatively impacted, and may continue to negatively impact, the Company's business and results. The COVID-19 pandemic and accompanying economic disruption have caused delays and declines in the placement of customer orders. Accordingly, the Company continued to experience declines in revenue for the most recently completed year compared to pre-pandemic levels. This trend may continue in the near-term and possibly longer, including, without limitation, if the pandemic increases in size and scope, its duration is prolonged or among other matters related thereto, governmental actions, including, without limitation, business restrictions are imposed. In response to the economic and business disruption, the Company has taken actions to reduce costs and spending across the organization. The Company continues to actively monitor the COVID-19 pandemic and may take further actions, including those that may alter business operations, if required by federal, state or local authorities or otherwise determined to be advisable by management.

The Company is focused on ensuring ample liquidity to meet its business needs. To that end, during April 2020, the Company received a loan under the Paycheck Protection Program (the "PPP") established under the Coronavirus Aid, Relief, and Economic Security Act (the "CARES Act") in the aggregate principal amount of \$4,000,000. See "Liquidity and Capital Resources" below for additional information regarding the Company's credit facility and the PPP loan.

The Occupational Safety and Health Administration (OSHA) has withdrawn the vaccination and testing emergency temporary standard (ETS) after the United States Supreme Court blocked enforcement. The ETS required covered employers to create and mandate a COVID-19 vaccination policy, with an exemption for employers that mandated face coverings and regular testing for employees who were not vaccinated. OSHA indicated that the agency is not withdrawing the ETS as a proposed rule and is prioritizing its resources to focus on finalizing a permanent COVID-19 Healthcare Standard. The Company actively encourages employees to be vaccinated and has achieved some success in these efforts. However, management cannot currently predict the impact that the OSHA rule, if adopted, would have on our workforce, our ability to secure skilled labor in the future, or the cost of implementation and compliance with such rule.

As of the date of this annual report on Form 10-K, significant uncertainty exists concerning the magnitude of the impact and duration of the COVID-19 pandemic. Factors arising from the COVID-19 pandemic that have impacted, or may negatively impact, the Company's business and results, including sales

and gross margin, include, but are not limited to: the Company's ability to procure materials from suppliers or to meet delivery requirements and commitments to our customers; limitations on the ability of the Company's employees to perform their work due to impacts caused by the pandemic or local, state, or federal orders that restrict the Company's operations or the operations of its customers, or require that the employees be quarantined; limitations on the ability of carriers to deliver products to the Company's facilities and customers; limitations on the ability or desire of the Company's customers to conduct their business, purchase products and services and pay for purchases on a timely basis or at all; and decreased demand for products and services.

The situation surrounding COVID-19 remains fluid. The Company is unable to determine or predict the nature, duration, or scope of the overall impact that the COVID-19 pandemic will have on the Company's business, results of operations, liquidity, or financial condition, as such impact will depend on future developments, including the severity and duration of the pandemic and government and other actions taken in response thereto, all of which are highly uncertain. Further, even after the COVID-19 pandemic subsides, the Company may continue to experience adverse impacts to its business as a result of, among other things, any economic impact that has occurred or may occur in the future and changes in customer or supplier behavior.

The employee retention credit ("ERC"), a refundable tax credit against certain employment taxes, was established by the CARES Act and amended by the Taxpayer Certainty and Disaster Tax Relief Act of 2020 (the "Relief Act") and the American Rescue Plan Act of 2021 ("ARPA"). A company needed a more than 50% decline in gross receipts in 2020, compared to the same quarter in 2019, in order to use the gross receipts test to be eligible for the credit. The Company determined it did not qualify for the ERC for 2020 as it did not satisfy the gross receipts test for any quarter in 2020.

The Relief Act provided for changes in the ERC for 2020 and provided an additional credit for all quarters of 2021. The Relief Act revised the gross receipts test, using two scenarios to qualify:1) a company that has had a more than 20% decline in gross receipts in 2021, compared to the same quarter in 2019, or 2) a company can elect to use the gross receipts from the immediately preceding quarter, and compare these prior quarter gross receipts to the same quarter in 2019, rather than the current quarter. The Infrastructure Investment and Jobs Act of 2021, enacted November 15, 2021 terminated the employee retention credit for wages paid in the fourth quarter of 2021 for employers that are not recovery startup businesses. The Company determined it qualified for the ERC for the first, second and third quarters of 2021. As a result, the Company recognized approximately \$5,622,000 on a consolidated basis, for the period ended December 31, 2021.

#### Item 1. Business

#### General

Servotronics, Inc. and its subsidiaries (collectively the "Registrant" or the "Company") design, manufacture and market advanced technology products consisting primarily of control components and consumer products consisting of knives and various types of cutlery and other edged products. The Company operates through two primary segments: the Advanced Technology Group (ATG) and the Consumer Products Group (CPG).

The Company was incorporated in New York in 1959. In 1972, the Company was merged into a whollyowned subsidiary organized under the laws of the State of Delaware, thereby changing the Company's state of incorporation from New York to Delaware.

The Company's shares currently trade on the New York Stock Exchange (NYSE American) under the symbol SVT.

#### Products

#### Advanced Technology Products (ATG)

The Company designs, manufactures and markets a variety of servo-control components which convert an electrical current into a mechanical force or movement and other related products. The principal servo-control components produced include torque motors, electromagnetic actuators, hydraulic valves, pneumatic valves and similar devices, all of which perform the same general function. These are sold principally to the commercial aerospace, aircraft and government related industries, as well as medical and industrial markets.

To fill most of its orders for components, the Company must either modify a standard model or design a new product in order to satisfy the customer's particular requirements. The Company also produces unique products based on specifications provided by its customers. The Company produces under long-term contracts and other types of orders.

The Company may from time to time produce metallic seals of various cross-sectional configurations. These seals fit between two surfaces, usually metal, to produce a more secure and leak-proof joint. The Company manufactures these seals to close tolerances from standard and special alloy steels. Ductile coatings are often applied to the seals in order to increase their effectiveness.

The Company has also produced other products of its own and/or of a given design to meet customers' requirements.

#### **Consumer Products (CPG)**

The Company designs, manufactures and sells a variety of edged products, tools and specialty consumer products for domestic and international distribution. These products include a wide range of cutlery items such as steak, carving, bread, butcher and paring knives for household use and for use in restaurants, institutions and private industry, as well as equipment and gear including fixed and folding knives for hunting, fishing and camping. The Company also sells knives and tools to the U.S. Government, related agencies, and allied foreign governments. These products include machetes, bayonets, axes, strap cutters, and other tools that are designed primarily for military and rescue/first-responder use, but are viable in commercial markets as well. The Company also produces and markets other edged products such as various specialty tools, putty knives, linoleum sheet cutters, field knives and medical items including scalpels and microspatulas. The Company manufactures its products from stainless and high carbon steels, titanium, or synthetic materials in numerous styles, designs, models and sizes. Substantially all of the Company's commercial related products are intended for the moderate to premium priced markets. The Company also provides plastic fabrication, metal fabrication and other engineering, design, and OEM/white-label

manufacturing services to regional customers. This includes the production of a wide range of machined, engineered, and/or molded consumer and industrial products and components.

#### Sales, Marketing and Distribution

#### **Advanced Technology Products**

The Company's ATG products are marketed throughout the United States and in select foreign markets. Products are primarily non-seasonal in nature. These products are sold to commercial aviation manufacturers, government prime contractors, government subcontractors, and end-users. Sales are made primarily by the Company's professional staff.

The Company's prime contracts and subcontracts with United States Government subcontractors and commercial manufacturers are subject to termination at the convenience of the customer. In the event of such termination, the Company is ordinarily entitled to receive payment for its costs and profits on work done prior to termination. Since the inception of the Company's business, less than 1% of its contracts have been terminated for convenience. The Company's sales of advanced technology products are composed primarily of a small group of customers. The Company has a significant concentration of business with two major customers: Customer A and Customer B. Sales to Customer A accounted for 33.5% of consolidated sales in 2021 and 26.7% of consolidated sales in 2020. Sales to Customer B accounted for 19.1% of consolidated sales in 2021 and 22.3% of consolidated sales in 2020. In 2021 and 2020 we had a concentration of sales to Customer A and Customer B representing approximately 52.6% and 49.0% of our consolidated sales, respectively.

Two commercial aircraft accidents in 2018 and 2019 led to the grounding by the Federal Aviation Administration and other regulators of the Boeing 737 MAX aircraft. A significant portion of the units shipped to Customer B support Boeing 737 MAX aircraft production as shown in the table below:

	737 MAX shipn	nents as a % of:
Year	Customer B shipments	ATG Shipments
2019	27%	13%
2020	17%	6%
2021	16%	4%

There was a significant decline of 30.0% in shipments to Customer B for the Boeing 737 MAX and a 38% decline in total shipments to Customer B in 2020 as compared to 2019. There was an additional decline of 42% in shipments to Customer B for the Boeing 737 MAX and a 38% decline in total shipments to Customer B in 2021 as compared to the same period in 2020.

The ATG revenue decreased approximately \$9,105,000 in 2021 as compared to 2020. Customer A revenue increased approximately \$258,000 or less than 2% in 2021 as compared to 2020. Customer B revenue decreased approximately \$3,334,000 or (30)% in 2021 as compared to 2020. Customer B revenue drop was 37% of total ATG drop in revenue in 2021 as compared to 2020.

The loss of either of these customers would have a significant impact on our revenue and earnings. The reduction in business with Customer B has significantly reduced our sales and earnings. See Note 1, Business Description and Summary of Significant Accounting Policies — Concentration of Credit Risks, of the accompanying consolidated financial statements for information related to sales concentrations.

#### **Consumer Products**

The Company's consumer products are marketed throughout the United States and in select foreign markets. Consumer sales are seasonal. Sales are direct to consumer, through national and international distributors, and through retailers such as big box, hardware, supermarket, variety, department, discount, gift, drug, outdoors and sporting stores. The Company's Consumer Products Group (CPG) also sells its knives and tools (principally machetes, bayonets, survival knives and kitchen knives) to various branches of the United States Government. Additionally, the Company provides OEM and white label product design

and manufacturing services to a regional customer base across a wide range of consumer and commercial industries. No single customer of the CPG represented more than 10% of the Company's consolidated revenues in 2021 or 2020. The Company sells its products and manufacturing services through its own sales resources, independent manufacturers' representatives and electronic commerce.

#### **Business Segments**

Business segment information is presented in Note 10, Business Segments, of the accompanying consolidated financial statements.

#### **Intellectual Properties**

The Company has rights under certain copyrights, trademarks, patents, and registered domain names. In the view of management, the Company's competitive position is not dependent on patent protection.

#### **Research Activities**

The amount spent by the Company in research and development activities during its 2021 and 2020 fiscal years was not significant, but the Company does take advantage of tax credits for research and development activities when available. Such activities are expensed as incurred.

#### **Environmental Compliance**

The cost of compliance with current environmental laws has not been material and the Company does not anticipate that it will be in the future. The Company does not believe that existing or pending climate change legislation, regulation, or international treaties or accords are reasonably likely to have a material effect in the foreseeable future on the Company's business, nor on its results of operations, capital expenditures or financial position.

#### Manufacturing

The Company manufactures its ATG products in Elma, New York and Franklinville, New York and its CPG products in Franklinville, New York.

#### **Raw Materials and Other Supplies**

The Company purchases raw materials and certain components for its products from outside vendors. The Company is generally not dependent upon a single source of supply for any raw material or component used in its operations. We believe the loss of any one supplier, although potentially disruptive in the short-term, would not materially affect our operations in the long-term. As a result of the COVID-19 pandemic and resulting economic and supply chain disruptions, the Company continues to face upward pricing pressure on certain parts and raw materials.

#### Competition

Although no reliable industry statistics are available to enable the Company to determine accurately its relative competitive position with respect to any of its products, the Company believes that it is a significant factor with respect to certain of its servo-control components within its competitive market. The Company's share of the overall cutlery market is not significant.

The Company has many different competitors with respect to servo-control components because of the nature of that business and the fact that these products also face competition from other types of control components which, at times, can accomplish the desired result. Many of these competitors are substantially larger and have greater resources than the Company.

The Company encounters active competition with respect to its consumer products from numerous companies, many of which are larger in terms of manufacturing capacity, financial resources and marketing organization. Its principal competitors vary depending upon the customer and/or the products involved. The Company believes that it competes primarily with more than 20 companies with respect to its consumer

products, in addition to foreign imports. To the Company's knowledge, its principal competitors with regard to cutlery include Corelle Brands Holdings, Inc., Benchmade Knife Company, Inc., Tramontina, Inc., Dexter-Russell Inc., W. R. Case & Sons Cutlery Company, Lifetime Brands, Inc., Cutco Corporation and Gerber. The Company also competes with other regional manufacturing companies for its molded plastic and metal and plastic fabrication services. To the Company's knowledge, its principal competitors with regard to manufacturing services include PM Plastics, Monarch Plastics and Ontario Plastics.

The Company markets most of its products throughout the United States and to a lesser extent in select foreign markets. The Company believes that it competes in marketing its servo-control products primarily on the basis of operating performance, adherence to rigid specifications, quality, price and delivery and its consumer products primarily on the basis of price, quality and delivery.

#### Employees

In order to continue supporting our customers, Servotronics remains committed to attracting and retaining top talent. We strive to make Servotronics a diverse, inclusive and safe workplace for all.

The Company, at December 31, 2021, had 272 employees of which 268 are full time and 4 part time employees at two locations in New York. Approximately 82% of its employees and contractors are engaged in production, engineering, inspection, packaging or shipping activities. The balance is engaged in executive, administrative, clerical or sales capacities. None are subject to a collective bargaining agreement.

#### **Available Information**

We file annual, quarterly and current reports, proxy statements and other information with the U.S. Securities and Exchange Commission (the SEC). The SEC maintains a website at www.sec.gov on which you may access our SEC filings. In addition, we make available free of charge at www.servotronics.com/ investor-relations copies of materials we file with, or furnish to, the SEC as soon as reasonably practical after we electronically file or furnish these reports, as well as other important information that we disclose from time to time. Information contained on our website, or that can be accessed through our website, does not constitute a part of this Annual Report on Form 10-K. We have included our website address only as an inactive textual reference and do not intend it to be an active link to our website.

Our corporate headquarters are located at 1110 Maple Street, Elma, New York 14059 and the telephone number of this location is (716) 655-5990.

#### Item 1A. Risk Factors

The Company is a smaller reporting company by Rule 12b-2 of the Exchange Act and is not required to provide the information required under this item.

#### Item 1B. Unresolved Staff Comments

Not applicable.

#### Item 2. Properties

The Company owns real property as set forth in the following table with no related encumbrances:

Location	Description	Principal product manufactured	Number of buildings and type of construction	Approx. floor area (sq. feet)
Elma, New York	Corporate Headquarters and Manufacturing Facility	Advanced technology products	1-concrete block/steel	83,000
Franklinville, New York	Office and Manufacturing Facility	Advanced technology products Cutlery products	1-tile/wood 1-concrete/ metal	137,000

The Company believes that the properties are suitable and adequate to meet the Company's current and foreseeable production needs. The properties are appropriately covered by insurance consistent with the advice of the Company's insurance consultant.

#### Item 3. Legal Proceedings

See Note 8, Litigation, for information regarding legal actions. There are no other legal proceedings currently pending by or against the Company other than ordinary routine litigation incidental to the business which is not expected to have a material adverse effect on the business or earnings of the Company.

The following matters were settled during the fourth quarter of 2021:

On November 30, 2021, the Company entered into a Settlement Agreement and Release (the "Settlement Agreement") by and among the Company, Aero Metal Products, Inc. ("AMP"), a wholly owned subsidiary of the Company, and Aero, Inc. ("Aero") to settle all claims and counterclaims related to a lawsuit filed by Aero against the Company and AMP, on July 19, 2013 in the Supreme Court of the State of New York, County of Erie (the "Lawsuit"). Pursuant to the Settlement Agreement, the Company agreed to pay Aero \$1,800,000 in cash and the parties have agreed to dismiss the Lawsuit, with prejudice. In addition, the Company and Aero each agreed to release the other party from certain claims, including those arising out of the Lawsuit.

The sole shareholder of Aero, Inc. is the wife of a former executive officer, who is the brother of a member of the Company's Board of Directors. The Settlement Agreement was unanimously approved by the Company's Board of Directors. The Settlement Agreement does not constitute an admission of liability, culpability, negligence, or wrongdoing on the part of the Company or AMP. The Company believes the settlement is in the best interests of the Company and its shareholders. The settlement reflects the Company's desire to forgo further litigation uncertainty, risk, expense, and potential damages, and to eliminate further distraction from business focus associated with continuing lengthy and complex litigation and possible appeals.

On November 3, 2021, the Company entered into a Settlement Agreement and Release (the "November 3, 2021 Settlement Agreement") to settle all claims relative to a dispute for work performed by an independent contractor for the Company's wholly-owned subsidiary, The Ontario Knife Company. The Summons and Complaint had been filed on March 3, 2016 in New York State Supreme Court, Erie County. The Plaintiff alleged that the Company had used the trade secret of the Plaintiff. Alleged damages was in the amount of \$750,000. The Company denied all of the Plaintiff's allegations. Substantive settlement negotiations were conducted by the parties under the Court's guidance and supervision, which resulted in a settlement wherein the Company agreed to pay the sum of \$90,000 in cash to the Plaintiff in return for the execution of a General Release to the Company, releasing the Company from any and all claims. The November 3, 2021 Settlement Agreement also acknowledged that the agreement reached thereunder was not an admission of liability on the part of the Company.

#### Item 4. Mine Safety Disclosures

Not applicable.

#### PART II

# Item 5. Market for Registrant's Common Equity, Related Stockholder Matters and Issuer Purchases of Equity Securities

#### (a) Market Information:

The Company's common stock is listed on the NYSE American Stock exchange and trades under the symbol SVT.

#### (b) Approximate Number of Holders of Common Stock

Title of class	Approximate number of record holders (as of February 15, 2022)
Common Stock, \$.20 par value per share	276

#### (c) Dividends on Common Stock

The Company has not paid any cash dividends in the two-year period ended December 31, 2021. The Company has no plans to pay cash dividends as it plans to retain all cash from operations as a source of capital to finance working capital and growth in the business.

#### (d) Company Purchases of Company's Equity Securities

2021 Periods	Total Number of Shares Withheld	Weighted Average Price \$Paid Per Share	Total Number of Shares Purchased as Part of Publicly Announced Plans or Programs <sup>(1)</sup>	Maximum Number of Shares that may yet be Purchased under the Plans or Programs <sup>(1)</sup>
January – March	9,920 <sup>(2)</sup>	\$8.26		89,385
April – June	_			89,385
July – September	—	—		89,385
October – December	—			89,385
Total	9,920	\$8.26	—	89,385

- (1) The Company's Board of Directors authorized the purchase of up to 450,000 shares of its common stock in the open market or in privately negotiated transactions. As of December 31, 2021, the Company has purchased 360,615 shares and there remain 89,385 shares available to purchase under this program. There were no shares purchased by the Company in 2021.
- (2) Includes 9,920 shares withheld by the Company in January 2021 to satisfy statutory minimum withholding tax requirements for those participants who elected this option as permitted under the Company's 2012 Long-Term Incentive Plan.

#### Item 6. Selected Financial Data

The Company is a smaller reporting company by Rule 12b-2 of the Exchange Act and is not required to provide the information required under this item.

#### Item 7. Management's Discussion and Analysis of Financial Condition and Results of Operations

The following discussion should be read in conjunction with the consolidated financial statements and the notes related thereto. As noted under the heading "Forward-Looking and Cautionary Statements" of this Annual Report on Form 10-K, this discussion and analysis contains forward-looking statements. Our actual results may differ materially from those anticipated in these forward-looking statements as a result of many known and unknown risks and uncertainties described elsewhere is this report.

All comparisons included within this Part II, Item 7, Management's Discussion and Analysis of Financial Condition and Results of Operations, refer to results for the year ended December 31, 2021

compared to the year ended December 31, 2020, unless stated otherwise. Additionally, the information provided is expected to better allow investors to view the registrant from management's perspective including using quarterly data supporting management's discussion. In 2021, we were focused on execution, while managing the continued challenges caused by the COVID-19 pandemic.

#### **Business Overview**

The aviation and aerospace industries as well as markets for the Company's consumer products continually face evolving challenges on a global basis. The operations of the Company can be affected by the trends of the economy, including interest rates, income tax laws, government regulation, legislation, and other factors. In addition, uncertainties in today's global economy, competition from expanding manufacturing capabilities and technical sophistication of low-cost developing countries and emerging markets, currency policies in relation to the U.S. dollar of some major foreign exporting countries, the effect of terrorism, difficulty in predicting defense and other government appropriations, the vitality of the commercial aviation industry and its ability to purchase new aircraft, the willingness and ability of the Company's customers to fund long-term purchase programs, volatile market demand and the continued market acceptance of the Company's advanced technology and cutlery products make it difficult to predict the impact on future financial results.

Both the ATG and CPG markets are sensitive to domestic and foreign economic conditions and policies, which may create volatility in operating results from period to period. For example, the airline industry is sensitive to fuel price increases and economic conditions. These factors directly impact the demand for aircraft production as well as the amount of repair and overhaul required on in-service aircraft.

The Company's suppliers are also subject to all the pressures and volatility being generated by the current global economic conditions. Any interruption of the Company's continuous flow of material and product parts that are required for the manufacture of the Company's products could adversely impact the Company's ability to meet the Company's customers' delivery requirements. Consistent with the evolving requirements of the aerospace industry, companies are increasingly being requested to operate under long-term agreements with their customers on the basis of fixed prices, targeted year to year price reductions and/or year to year price adjustments predicated on mutually agreed indices and/or a combination of some or all of the above described pricing arrangements and/or otherwise. Therefore, productivity improvements and cost containment strategies are continuously sought within the Company's concept of continuous improvement. The Company's products are labor intensive and as such productivity improvements are expected to have positive effects on the Company's operating results. However, increased costs for raw material, purchased parts and/or labor will have the reverse effect.

If any adverse economic events reduce the number of Airliners and/or Aircraft being produced by the Company's relevant prime contractors, the negative effects of that reduction will in turn flow down through the supply chain. Also, certain major manufacturers have successfully imposed extended payment terms to their suppliers. At times, these extended payment terms are not available to the Company when purchasing raw material such as aluminum, magnetic material, steel and/or other product support items and services. If the Company's customers delay their payments until after the extended due date or fail to pay, it could adversely impact the Company's operating results.

Maximizing the Company's operations and resources requires continued dedicated performances from the Company's key and other personnel. In the Company's markets and business arenas there is substantial competition for the services of the highest performing individuals. Competitors, customers and other companies who may have interest in the Company's most experienced and educated/highly trained personnel (i.e., managerial, engineering and accounting/administrative) are a continuing consequence of the Company's history of successful operational performance. Any unplanned replacement of such personnel may require the hiring of new personnel on an expedited basis (provided they are available) and may temporarily interrupt the Company's operations and efforts for continuous improvement.

#### Management Discussion

During the years ended December 31, 2021 and 2020, approximately 78% and 82%, respectively, of the Company's consolidated revenues were derived from the ATG sale of product to a small base of customers.

During the years ended December 31, 2021 and 2020, approximately 22% and 18% of the Company's consolidated revenues were derived from the CPG sale of product to a large base of retail customers. There was a decrease in revenue in 2021 from 2020 of approximately \$9,105,000 at the ATG and approximately \$181,000 at the CPG.

The Company's commercial business is affected by such factors as uncertainties in today's global economy, global competition, the vitality and ability of the commercial aviation industry to purchase new aircraft, the effects and threats of terrorism, market demand and acceptance both for the Company's products and its customers' products which incorporate Company made components. The ATG engages its business development efforts in its primary markets and is broadening its activities to include new domestic and foreign markets that are consistent with its core competencies. We believe our business remains particularly well positioned in the strong commercial aircraft market driven by the replacement of older aircraft with more fuel efficient alternatives and the recovery of demand for air travel. Although the ATG backlog continues to be strong, actual scheduled shipments may be delayed/changed as a function of the Company's customers' final delivery determinations based on changes in the global economy and other factors.

See also Note 10, Business Segments, of the accompanying consolidated financial statements for information concerning business segment operating results.

#### **Results of Operations**

The following table compares the Company's consolidated statements of income data for the years ended December 31, 2021 and 2020 (\$000's omitted).

	Twel	ve Months En	2021 vs 2020			
	202	1	202	0	Dollar	% Favorable/
	Dollars	% of Sales	Dollars	% of Sales	Change	(Unfavorable)
Revenue:						
Advanced Technology	\$ 31,677	78.1%	\$ 40,782	81.8%	\$(9,105)	(22.3)%
Consumer Products	8,881	21.9%	9,062	18.2%	(181)	(2.0)%
	40,558	100.0%	49,844	100.0%	(9,286)	(18.6)%
Cost of goods sold, inclusive of						
depreciation and amortization	(34,570)	85.2%	(41,604)	83.5%	7,034	16.9%
Gross margin	5,988	14.8%	8,240	16.5%	(2,252)	(27.3)%
Gross margin %	14.8%		16.5%			
Operating expenses:						
Selling, general and administrative	(9,423)	23.2%	(7,998)	16.0%	(1,425)	(17.8)%
Legal settlement awards	(1,890)	4.7%	_		(1,890)	
Total operating expenses	(11,313)	27.9%	(7,998)	16.00	(3,315)	(17.8)%
Total costs and expenses	(45,883)	113.1%	(49,602)	99.5%	3,719	7.5%
Operating (loss)/income	(5,325)	(13.1)%	242	0.5%	(5,567)	$\overline{(2,300.4)}\%$
Other income/(expense):						
Other income: employee retention						
credit (ERC)	5,622	13.9%			5,622	
Other income: PPP loan forgiveness	4,000	9.9%			4,000	
Interest expense	(187)	(0.5)%	(180)	(0.4)%	(7)	(3.9)%
Loss on sale of equipment	(98)	(0.2)%			(98)	
Total other income/(expense)	9,337	23.0%	(180)	(0.4)%	9,517	5,287.2%
Income before income tax provision	4,012	9.9%	62	0.1%	3,950	6,371.0%
Income tax (benefit)/provision	(43)	(0.1)%	(38)	(0.1)%	(5)	13.2%
Net income	\$ 4,055	10.0%	\$ 100	0.2%	\$ 3,955	3,955.0%

#### **Revenue and Gross Margin**

			Servotronics,	Inc.				Servotronics,	Inc.	
	2021 Three months ended     2020 Three months ended						s ended			
(\$000's omitted)	March 31,	June 30,	September 30,	December 31,	Total Year	March 31,	June 30,	September 30,	December 31,	Total Year
Revenues	\$ 9,060	\$10,028	\$10,915	\$10,555	\$ 40,558	\$ 15,448	\$ 13,504	\$ 10,297	\$10,595	\$ 49,844
Cost of goods sold	(8,067)	(8,156)	(9,143)	(9,204)	(34,570)	(10,736)	(10,484)	(10,462)	(9,922)	(41,604)
Gross margin	993	1,872	1,772	1,351	5,988	4,712	3,020	(165)	673	8,240
Gross margin %	11.0%	18.7%	<b>6.2</b> %	12.8%	14.8%	30.5%	22.4%	<b>(1.6)</b> %	6.4%	16.5%

			ATG					ATG		
	-	20	21 Three month	is ended		2020 Three months ended				
	March 31,	June 30,	September 30,	December 31,	Total Year	March 31,	June 30,	September 30,	December 31,	Total Year
Revenues	\$ 7,223	\$ 7,823	\$ 8,449	\$ 8,182	\$ 31,677	\$13,814	\$11,230	\$ 8,184	\$ 7,554	\$ 40,782
Cost of goods sold	(6,210)	(6,242)	(6,762)	(6,715)	(25,929)	(9,366)	(8,494)	(8,635)	(6,945)	(33,440)
Gross margin	1,013	1,581	1,687	1,467	5,748	4,448	2,736	(451)	609	7,342
Gross margin %	14.0%	20.2%	<b>20.0</b> %	17.9%	18.1%	32.2%	24.4%	(5.5)%	8.1%	18.0%
			CPG					CPG		
		20	21 Three month	is ended			20	20 Three month	ns ended	
	March 31,	June 30,	September 30,	December 31,	Total Year	March 31,	June 30,	September 30,	December 31,	Total Year
Revenues	\$ 1,837	\$ 2,205	\$ 2,466	\$ 2,373	\$ 8,881	\$ 1,634	\$ 2,274	\$ 2,113	\$ 3,041	\$ 9,062
Cost of goods sold	(1,857)	(1,914)	(2,381)	(2,489)	(8,641)	(1,370)	(1,990)	(1,827)	(2,977)	(8,164)
Gross margin	(20)	291	85	(116)	240	264	284	286	64	898
Gross margin %	(1.1)%	13.2%	<b>3.4</b> %	(4.9)%	2.7%	16.2%	12.4%	13.5%	2.1%	<b>9.9</b> %

#### Revenue

The Company's consolidated revenues from operations decreased approximately 9,286,000 or (18.6)% for the twelve month period ended December 31, 2021 when compared to the same period in 2020. This is due to a decrease at both the ATG of approximately 9,105,000 or (22.3)% and at the CPG of approximately 181,000 or (2.0)%.

The consolidated decrease for the twelve month period ended December 31, 2021 when compared to the same twelve month period ended December 31, 2020 is attributable primarily to a decrease in units shipped at the ATG of approximately \$10,189,000 offset by an increase in price/mix of units shipped of approximately \$1,084,000. Throughout 2021 the ATG experienced a gradual increase in revenues, quarter over quarter sequentially, with a slight drop in the last three months ended December 31, 2021. Despite the slight drop in the last three months of 2021, the ATG revenues increased approximately 8.3% over the same three month period in 2020.

Additionally, there was a decrease in shipments at the CPG of approximately \$410,000 offset by an increase in price/mix of units shipped of approximately \$229,000. The CPG experienced an increase in revenues of approximately 8.1% for the first nine months of 2021 as compared to the same nine month period in 2020, with an approximate 22.0% decrease in revenues during the remaining three month period ending December 31, 2021, primarily attributable to the push-out of revenue due to contractual terms.

#### **Gross Margin**

The Company's consolidated gross margins from operations decreased approximately \$2,252,000 or (27.3)% for the twelve month period ended December 31, 2021 when compared to the same period in 2020.

The ATG gross margin decreased in the twelve month period due to an increase in the costs per units shipped of approximately \$1,840,000 partially offset by the price increases of those units shipped of approximately \$1,084,000, as mentioned above. The gross margin also decreased approximately \$2,534,000

due to the decrease in the number of units shipped at the ATG. The gross margin improved by approximately \$1,696,000 due to the mix of the units produced and sold in the twelve month period ended December 31, 2021 as compared to the same time period in 2020.

Additionally, the CPG gross margin decreased in the twelve month period due to an increase in the costs per units shipped of approximately \$1,627,000 partially offset by the price increases of those units shipped of approximately \$229,000, as mentioned above. The gross margin also decreased approximately \$67,000 due to the decrease in the number of units shipped at the CPG. The gross margin improved by approximately \$807,000 due to the mix of the units produced and sold in the twelve month period ended December 31, 2021 as compared to the same time period in 2020.

Since mid-2020, both Segments have experienced the challenge of fully utilizing their production resources, increasing the cost per unit produced. Additionally, the increased costs of raw materials and shipping costs associated with the production of our products have increased the costs per unit. The Segments have been closely monitoring all other purchases.

As the ATG revenue volume increases it is expected that the utilization of the production resources will improve and improve gross margin percentages similar to the first half of 2020. Since the ATG has production at both the Elma and Franklinville facilities, we also expect to see improvement in the CPG gross margin percentages.

	Servotronics, Inc. Servotronics, Inc.									
(\$000's omitted)		20	21 Three month	is ended			20	20 Three month	is ended	
	March 31,	June 30,	September 30,	December 31,	<b>Total Year</b>	March 31,	June 30,	September 30,	December 31,	<b>Total Year</b>
SG&A:										
Legal settlement awards	\$ —	\$	\$(1,890)	\$	\$ (1,890)	\$	\$	\$ —	\$ —	\$ —
Selling, general & admin	(1,973)	(2,209)	(2,721)	(2,520)	(9,423)	(2,268)	(1,748)	(2,096)	(1,886)	(7,998)
Total SG&A	\$(1,973)	\$(2,209)	\$(4,611)	\$(2,520)	\$(11,313)	\$(2,268)	\$(1,748)	\$(2,096)	\$(1,886)	\$(7,998)
% SG&A to Revenues	21.8%	22.0%	42.2%	23.9%	27.9%	14.7%	12.9%	20.4%	17.8%	16.0%
Operating (Loss)/Income	\$ (980)	\$ (337)	\$(2,839)	\$(1,169)	\$ (5,325)	\$ 2,444	\$ 1,272	\$(2,261)	\$(1,213)	\$ 242
Operating (Loss)/Inc %	(10.8)%	$(3.4)^{\circ}$	<b>(26.0)</b> %	(11.1)%	(13.1)%	<sup>6</sup> 15.8%	9.4%	<b>(22.0)</b> %	(11.4)%	0.5%
			ATG					ATG		
(\$000's omitted)		20	21 Three month	is ended			20	20 Three month	s ended	
	March 31,	June 30,	September 30,	December 31,	Total Year	March 31,	June 30,	September 30,	December 31,	Total Year
SG&A:										
Legal settlement awards	\$ —	\$	\$(1,800)	\$	\$(1,800)	s —	s —	\$ —	\$ —	s —
Selling, general & admin	(1,585)	(1,761)	(2,240)	(2,075)	(7,661)	(1,743)	(1,402)	(1,712)	(1,388)	(6,245)
Total SG&A	\$(1,585)	\$(1,761)	\$(4,040)	\$(2,075)	\$(9,461)	\$(1,743)	\$(1,402)	\$(1,712)	\$(1,388)	\$(6,245)
% SG&A to Revenues	21.9%	22.5%	47.8%	25.4%	29.9%	12.6%	12.5%	20.9%	18.4%	15.3%
Operating (Loss)/Income	\$ (572)	\$ (180)	\$(2,353)	\$ (608)	\$(3,713)	\$ 2,705	\$ 1,334	\$(2,163)	\$ (779)	\$ 1,097
Operating (Loss)/Inc %	(7.9)%	$(2.3)^{\circ}$	<b>(27.8)</b> %	(7.4)%	(11.7)%	<b>19.6</b> %	11.9%	<b>(26.4)</b> %	(10.3)%	2.7%
			CPG					CPG		
(\$000's omitted)		20	21 Three month	s ended			20	20 Three month	s ended	
(()))))))))))))))))))))))))))))))))))))	March 31,	June 30,	September 30,	December 31,	Total Year	March 31,		September 30,		Total Year
SG&A:										
Legal settlement awards	\$	\$ —	\$ (90)	\$ —	\$ (90)	\$ —	\$	\$ —	\$ —	\$ —
Selling, general & admin	(388)	(448)	(481)	(445)	(1,762)	(525)	(346)	(384)	(498)	(1,753)
Total SG&A	\$ (388)	\$(448)	\$ (571)	\$ (445)	\$(1,852)	\$(525)	\$(346)	\$(384)	\$ (498)	\$(1,753)
% SG&A to Revenues	21.1%	20.3%	23.2%	18.8%	20.9%	32.1%	15.2%	18.2%	16.4%	19.3%
Operating (Loss)	\$ (408)	\$(157)	\$ (486)	\$ (561)	\$(1,612)	\$(261)	\$ (62)	\$ (98)	\$ (434)	\$ (855)
	(22.2)0/	(= 1)0/	(10 = )0/	(22.00)	(10 0)0/	(100)		(1.00)	(1.1.2)0/	(0 1)0/

#### Selling, General and Administrative Expenses and Operating Income

Operating (Loss)/Inc % . . .

(22.2)%

(7.1)%

(19.7)%

(23.6)%

(18.2)%

(16)%

(2.7)%

(4.6)%

(9.4)%

(14.3)%

#### Selling, General and Administrative Expenses

Selling, general and administrative (SG&A) increased approximately \$3,315,000 or 41.4% for the twelve month period ended December 31, 2021 when compared to the same period in 2020. SG&A expenses at the ATG increased approximately \$3,216,000 or 51.5%. The increase is due to a legal settlement of approximately \$1,800,000, as previously disclosed; legal fees of approximately \$1,508,000 and professional fees of approximately \$598,000 offset by a decrease of employee wages and benefits of approximately \$833,000. There was a net increase of all other ATG SG&A expenses of approximately \$143,000 as compared to the same period in 2020. In addition, SG&A expenses at the CPG increased approximately \$99,000 or 5.6%. The increase is due to a legal settlement of approximately \$99,000, as previously disclosed and employee wages and benefits of approximately \$138,000 offset by a decrease of assessed support from the ATG of approximately \$103,000. There was a net decrease of approximately \$128,000 offset by a decrease of approximately \$26,000 of all other CPG SG&A expenses as compared to the same period in 2020.

In 2021, both Segments experienced an increase in SG&A as a percentage of revenues. Management expects the ATG SG&A percentage to revenue to drop significantly, when adjusted for nonrecurring legal settlement costs, legal fees and professional fees, in conjunction with the anticipated increase of revenue volume. The CPG SG&A percentage to revenue is not expected to improve significantly, except for adjusting for nonrecurring legal settlement costs.

#### **Operating Losses**

Losses from operations increased approximately \$5,567,000 or (2300.4%) when comparing the twelve month period ended December 31, 2021 to the same period in 2020. Operating losses increased at both the ATG and CPG approximately \$4,810,000 and \$757,000, respectively, as compared to the twelve month period ended December 31, 2020. Operating losses for the three months ended December 31, 2021 at the ATG slightly improved by approximately \$171,000 partially offset by additional operating losses at the CPG by approximately \$127,000 as compared to the same time period in 2020.

The consolidated increase in operating losses is primarily the result in the decreases in revenue and increases in SG&A expenditures, as discussed above.

#### **Other Income:**

			Servotronics,	Inc.				Servotronics,	Inc.	
(\$000's omitted)		2021 Three months ended					2020 Three months ended			
	March 31,	June 30,	September 30,	December 31,	Total Year	March 31,	June 30,	September 30,	December 31,	Total Year
Other Income:										
ERC	\$1,730	\$1,914	\$1,978	\$	\$5,622	\$ —	\$ —	\$	\$	\$ —
PPP loan										
forgiveness	—	—	4,000		4,000	—	—			—
Interest expense	(61)	(66)	(5)	(55)	(187)	(42)	(50)	(42)	(46)	(180)
(Loss)/gain sale of equip				(98)	(98)					
Total other income	\$1,669	\$1,848	\$5,973	<u>\$ (153)</u>	\$9,337	<u>\$ (42)</u>	<u>\$ (50)</u>	<u>\$ (42)</u>	<u>\$ (46)</u>	<u>\$(180)</u>
Income (loss) before income tax provision (benefits)	\$ 689	\$1,511	\$3,134	<u>\$(1,322)</u>	\$4,012	\$2,402	\$1,222	<u>\$(2,303)</u>	<u>\$(1,259)</u>	<u>\$ 62</u>
			ATG					ATG		
(\$000's omitted)		20	021 Three month	is ended			20	020 Three month	is ended	
	March 31,	<u>June 30,</u>	September 30,	December 31,	<b>Total Year</b>	March 31,	June 30,	September 30,	December 31,	<b>Total Year</b>
Other Income:										
ERC	\$1,413	\$1,573	\$1,598	\$	\$4,584	\$ —	\$ —	\$	\$	\$ —
PPP loan forgiveness		_	4,000		4,000			_		
Interest expense	(60)	(65)	(5)	(55)	(185)	(38)	(46)	(41)	(45)	(170)
(Loss)/gain sale of equip	_	_		(98)	(98)	_	_	_	_	_
Total other income	\$1,353	\$1,508	\$5,593	\$(153)	\$8,301	\$ (38)	\$ (46)	\$ (41)	\$ (45)	\$(170)
Income (loss) before income										
tax provision (benefits)	\$ 781	\$1,328	\$3,240	\$(761)	\$4,588	\$2,667	\$1,288	\$(2,204)	\$(824) 	\$ 927
			CPG					CPG		
(\$000's omitted)		20	021 Three month	s ended			20	020 Three month	is ended	
	March 31,	June 30,	September 30,	December 31,	Total Year	March 31,	June 30,	September 30,	December 31,	Total Year
Other Income:										
ERC	\$317	\$341	\$ 380	\$ —	\$1,038	\$ —	\$ —	\$ —	\$ —	\$
PPP loan forgiveness	_		_	_	_	_			_	_
Interest expense	(1)	(1)			(2)	(4)	(4)	(1)	(1)	(10)
(Loss)/gain sale of equip	_				_		_	_	_	_
Total other income	\$316	\$340	\$ 380	\$	\$1,036	\$ (4)	\$ (4)	\$ (1)	\$ (1)	\$ (10)
Income (loss) before income tax provision (benefits)	\$ (92)	\$183	\$(106)	\$(561)	\$ (576)	\$(265)	\$(66)	\$(99)	\$(435)	\$(865)

#### **ERC and PPP loan forgiveness**

As previously discussed, the Company evaluated its eligibility for the employee retention credit. It was determined that the Company qualified for the ERC for all quarters allowed under the Federal Government programs. As a result, the Company recognized approximately \$5,622,000 on a consolidated basis, for the period ended December 31, 2021.

In addition, on September 24, 2021 the Small Business Administration notified the Company that the full amount of the PPP loan was forgiven. The amount of \$4,000,000 was recorded in other income.

By participating in state and federal programs the ATG was able to avoid an involuntary reduction in workforce and maintain production for ontime delivery to our customers.

#### **Interest Expense**

Interest expense increased approximately \$7,000 or 3.9% primarily due to the line of credit and equipment financing lease obligations at the ATG for the twelve month period ended December 31, 2021

compared to the same period in 2020. See also Note 4, Long-Term Debt, of the accompanying consolidated financial statements for information on long-term debt.

#### **Income Taxes**

The Company's effective tax rate for operations was (1.1)% in 2021 and (61.3)% in 2020. The effective tax rate reflects federal and state income taxes, permanent non-deductible expenditures, non-taxable PPP loan foregiveness income, the deduction for foreign-derived intangible income (FDII), and the federal tax credit for research and development expenditures. The increase in the effective tax rate between 2020 and 2021 is a result of a decrease in the ratio of tax benefits to net income before taxes. See also Note 6, Income Taxes, of the accompanying consolidated financial statements for information concerning income taxes.

#### Net Income

Net income for the twelve month period ended December 31, 2021 increased approximately \$3,955,000 or 3955.0% when compared to the twelve month period ended December 31, 2020. Net income at the ATG was higher by approximately \$4,075,000 while the net loss at the CPG increased by approximately \$120,000. The consolidated increase is primarily the result of the consolidated operating losses offset by the ERC and the PPP forgiveness, as discussed earlier.

#### Liquidity and Capital Resources:

	Twelve months ended December 31,				
(\$000's omitted)	2021	2020			
CASH FLOW DATA:					
Net Cash Flows from:					
Operating Activities	\$ 4,591	\$ 826			
Investing Activities	\$ 3	\$ (729)			
Financing Activities	\$ (983)	\$ 3,809			
YEAR-END FINANCIAL POSITION:					
Working Capital	\$34,067	\$31,074			
Indebtedness	\$ 5,026	\$ 9,928			
CAPITAL EXPENDITURES <sup>(1)</sup> :	\$ 3	\$ (729)			

#### (1) NET OF PROCEEDS FROM SALE OF EQUIPMENT AND EQUIPMAENT FINANCING

#### **Operating** Activities:

The Company generated approximately \$4,591,000 in cash from operations during the twelve month period ended December 31, 2021 as compared to generating approximately \$826,000 for the same period in 2020. At December 31, 2021, the Company had working capital of approximately \$34,067,000 (\$31,074,000 – December 2020) of which approximately \$9,546,000 (\$5,935,000 – December 2020) was comprised of cash.

The increase in working capital is primarily attributable to an increase in net income partially offset by adjustments to reconcile net income to cash generated of approximately \$958,000. In addition, there was a decrease of inventory at the ATG of approximately \$3,252,000. The Company continues to focus on inventory management in light of this period of uncertainty with respect to short and long-term industry demand. The balances of all other operating accounts were a net increase to working capital of approximately \$381,000.

The Company's cash flow from operations and available line of credit capacity provide the Company with the financial resources needed to run the Company's operations and reinvest in its business. The Company's ability to maintain sufficient liquidity is highly dependent upon achieving expected operating results. Failure to achieve expected operating results could have a material adverse effect on the Company's liquidity, its ability to obtain financing, and our operations in the future.

#### **Investing Activities:**

The Company generated approximately \$3,000 in cash from investing activities during the twelve month period ended December 31, 2021 as compared to a usage of cash of approximately \$729,000 during the same period in 2020. Cash was generated primarily through the sale of equipment. The sale of the equipment was due to the lower return on investment achieve than initially expected when purchased.

#### Financing Activities:

The Company's primary usage of cash in its financing activities in the twelve month period ended December 31, 2021 include the principal payments on long-term debt and equipment financing obligations of approximately \$1,786,000 partially offset by proceeds from equipment financing and proceeds from the line of credit of approximately \$884,000. Approximately \$81,000 was used for the purchase of treasury shares to satisfy tax obligations for the employee vested restricted stock shares.

As of March 20, 2020, the Company increased its line of credit from \$4,000,000 to \$6,000,000. As of July 31, 2020, the Company extended the line of credit from December 31, 2021 to December 31, 2022. On January 11, 2022, the Company executed an amendment to the loan agreement, which extended the line of credit availability period from December 31, 2022 to December 31, 2023. The amended agreement suspended the Debt Service Coverage Ratio loan covenant up through and including the third quarter of 2022. A Quarterly Minimum Cash Flow measurement loan covenant replaced the Debt Service Coverage Ratio loan covenant set income, plus depreciation, depletion, and amortization expense, plus interest expense, plus non-cash expense related to the Servitoronics, Inc. Employee Stock Ownership Plan, plus non-cash stock and stock option transactions.

Through the third quarter of 2022, the amended agreement requires the Company to maintain a minimum liquidity, defined as cash on hand plus line of credit availability of at least \$9,000,000.

The interest rate is a rate per year equal to the sum of (i) the greater of the Bloomberg's Short-Term Bank Yield (BSBY) Daily Floating Rate or the Index Floor, plus (ii) 1.65 percentage point(s). For purposes of this paragraph, "Index Floor" means 0.5 percent.

The line of credit is secured by all personal property of the Company with the exception of certain equipment that was purchased from proceeds of government grants. There was \$4,250,000 balance outstanding at December 31, 2021 and \$3,750,000 balance at December 31, 2020. The phase out of LIBOR and transition to the BSBY Daily Floating Rate is not expected to have a significant impact on the Company's operating results, financial position, or cash flows as the only outstanding debt is the line of credit.

The Company had an equipment loan facility in the amount of \$1,000,000 available until July 9, 2021. This line was non-revolving and non-renewable. The loan term for the equipment covered by the agreement is 60 months. Monthly payments are fixed for the term of each funding based upon the Lender's lease pricing in effect at the time of such funding. There is approximately \$712,000 outstanding as of December 31, 2021 and \$534,000 outstanding at December 31, 2020.

On April 21, 2020, the Company executed a promissory note (the "Note") in the amount of \$4,000,000 as part of the Paycheck Protection Program (the "PPP Loan") administered by the Small Business Administration (the "SBA") and authorized under the Coronavirus Aid, Relief, and Economic Security Act (the CARES Act"). The PPP Loan was made through the Bank of America, NA (the "Lender"). The term of the PPP Loan was two years with an annual interest rate of 1.00%. Payments of principal and interest on the PPP Loan were deferred until the SBA remits the loan forgiveness amount to the lender. The Company used approximately 60% of the amount of the PPP Loan proceeds to pay for payroll costs and the balance on other eligible qualifying expenses consistent with the terms of the PPP and submitted its forgiveness application to the Lender during the third quarter of 2021. During the third quarter, the entire loan was forgiven by the SBA and a gain of \$4,000,000 was recorded in "Other income (expense)" in the Company's consolidated statements of operations.

Management believes that it should retain the capital generated from operating activities for investment in research and development and programs to retain the Company's human resources talent. Accordingly, there are no plans to institute a cash dividend within the next year. The Company believes its cash generating capability and financial condition, together with available credit facilities will be adequate to meet our future operating and investing needs.

The COVID-19 pandemic could impact our liquidity. Lower production schedules, possible inability of our customers to make timely payments to us, and similar factors could lower cash generated from operations and adversely affect our financial position.

#### **Off Balance Sheet Arrangements**

Not applicable.

#### **Critical Accounting Policies**

The Company prepares its consolidated financial statements in accordance with U.S. generally accepted accounting principles (GAAP). As such, the Company is required to make certain estimates, judgments and assumptions that the Company believes are reasonable based upon the information available. These estimates and assumptions affect the reported amounts of assets and liabilities as of the date of the consolidated financial statements and the reported amounts of revenues and expenses during the periods presented. Actual results could differ significantly from those estimates under different assumptions and conditions. Note 1, Business Description and Summary of Significant Accounting Policies, of the accompanying consolidated financial statements includes a summary of the significant accounting policies used in the preparation of the consolidated financial statements.

#### Item 7A. Quantitative and Qualitative Disclosures About Market Risk

The Company is a smaller reporting company by Rule 12b-2 of the Exchange Act and is not required to provide the information required under this item.

#### Item 8. Financial Statements and Supplementary Data

The consolidated financial statements of the Company which are included in this Form 10-K Annual Report are described in the accompanying Index to Consolidated Financial Statements on Page F1.

#### Item 9. Changes in and Disagreements with Accountants on Accounting and Financial Disclosure

Not applicable.

#### Item 9A. Controls and Procedures

#### (i) Disclosure Controls and Procedures

The Company carried out an evaluation under the supervision and with the participation of its management, including the Company's Principal Executive Officer ("PEO") and Chief Financial Officer ("CFO"), of the effectiveness of the Company's disclosure controls and procedures (as defined in Exchange Act Rule 13a-15(e) as of December 31, 2021. Based on that evaluation as of December 31, 2021, the Company's disclosure controls and procedures were not effective as a result of the material weakness in internal controls over financial reporting.

#### (ii) Management's Report on Internal Control over Financial Reporting

The Company's management is responsible for establishing and maintaining adequate internal controls over financial reporting (as defined in Exchange Act Rule 13a-15(f)). Under the supervision and with the participation of management, including the PEO and CFO, the Company, conducted an evaluation of the effectiveness of internal control over financial reporting based on the framework in Internal Control — Integrated Framework issued by the Committee of Sponsoring Organizations of the Treadway Commission in 2013. The Company's management noted the following control deficiencies that, individually and in the aggregate, constitute a material weakness in the Company's internal controls over financial reporting as of December 31, 2021:

- A failure to complete the design and implement effective internal controls related to certain information technology (IT) general controls including: establishing written IT policies, performing a formal IT risk assessment, establishing offsite backup, and monitoring logical access and change management;
- Management's assessment of entity-level controls and certain control activities was not sufficiently performed and documented to support their conclusions, and;
- As a result of the above items, we also concluded that management's oversight of internal controls was not operating effectively.

#### (iii) Changes in Internal Control Over Financial Reporting

A material weakness is a deficiency, or a combination of deficiencies, in internal control over financial reporting such that there is a reasonable possibility that a material misstatement of the financial statements will not be prevented or detected in a timely basis by the Company's internal controls. As a result, management has concluded that the Company's internal control over financial reporting was not effective at December 31, 2021. Management identified a material weakness in its internal control in connection with its 2020 Form 10-K/A filing and began remediation efforts in 2021 and continues with its remediation plan which includes a comprehensive technology assessment by a third party, including the establishment and implementation of an information technology strategy and improving its risk assessment and documentation over the monitoring of internal controls.

Notwithstanding the existence of the above-mentioned material weaknesses, the Company believes that the consolidated financial statements in this filing fairly present, in all material respects, the Company's financial position, results of operations and cash flows as of the dates, and for the periods presented, in conformity with U.S. generally accepted accounting principles.

This annual report does not include an attestation report of the Corporation's independent registered public accounting firm regarding internal control over financial reporting. Management's report was not subject to attestation by the Corporation's independent registered public accounting firm pursuant to rules of the SEC that permit the Corporation to provide only management's report in this Annual Report on Form 10 K.

#### Item 9B. Other Information

Not applicable.

#### PART III

#### Item 10. Directors, Executive Officers and Corporate Governance

Information regarding directors and executive officers of the Company, compliance with Section 16(a) of the Securities Exchange Act and the Company's Audit Committee, its members and the Audit Committee financial expert, is incorporated herein by reference to the information included in the Company's definitive proxy statement if it is filed with the Commission within 120 days after the end of the Company's 2021 fiscal year or such information will be included by amendment to this Form 10-K.

#### **Code of Ethics**

The Company has adopted a Code of Ethics and Business Conduct (the Code) that applies to all directors, officers and employees of the Company as required by the listing standards of the NYSE American. The Code is available on the Company's website at www.servotronics.com and the Company intends to disclose on this website any amendment to the Code. Waivers under the Code, if any, will be disclosed under the rules of the SEC and the NYSE American.

#### Item 11. Executive Compensation

Information regarding executive compensation is incorporated herein by reference to the information included in the Company's definitive proxy statement if it is filed with the Commission within 120 days after the end of the Company's 2021 fiscal year or such information will be included by amendment to this Form 10-K.

# Item 12. Security Ownership of Certain Beneficial Owners and Management and Related Stockholder Matters

#### Securities Authorized for Issuance Under Equity Compensation Plans

The following table sets forth the securities authorized for issuance under the Company's equity compensation plans as of December 31, 2021:

Plan category	Number of securities to be issued upon exercise of outstanding options, warrants and rights	Weighted-average exercise price of outstanding options warrants and rights	Number of securities remaining available for future issuance under equity compensation plans
Equity compensation plans approved by security holders			88,277
Equity compensation plans not approved by security			
holders			
Total			88,277

Information regarding security ownership of certain beneficial owners and management is incorporated herein by reference to the information included in the Company's definitive proxy statement if it is filed with the Commission within 120 days after the end of the Company's 2021 fiscal year or such information will be included by amendment to this Form 10-K.

Also incorporated by reference is the information in the table under the heading "Company Purchases of Company's Equity Securities" included in Item 5 of this Form 10-K. See also Note 7, Shareholders' Equity, of the accompanying consolidated financial statements for more information.

#### Item 13. Certain Relationships and Related Transactions and Director Independence

Information regarding certain relationships and related transactions and director independence is incorporated herein by reference to the information included in the Company's definitive proxy statement if

it is filed with the Commission within 120 days after the end of the Company's 2021 fiscal year or such information will be included by amendment to this Form 10-K.

#### Item 14. Principal Accountant Fees and Services

Information regarding principal accountant fees and services is incorporated herein by reference to the information included in the Company's definitive proxy statement if it is filed with the Commission within 120 days after the end of the Company's 2021 fiscal year or such information will be included by amendment to this Form 10-K.

#### PART IV

#### Item 15. Exhibits and Financial Statement Schedules

- 3.1 Certificate of Incorporation of the Company (Incorporated by reference to Exhibit 3(A)(1) to the Company's Form 10-KSB for the year ended December 31, 1996)
- 3.2 Amendments to Certificate of Incorporation dated August 27, 1984 (Incorporated by reference to Exhibit 3(A)(2) to the Company's Form 10-KSB for the year ended December 31, 1996)
- 3.3 Amendments to Certificate of Incorporation dated June 30, 1998 (Incorporated by reference to Exhibit 3(A)(4) to the Company's Form 10-KSB for the year ended December 31, 1998)
- 3.4 Certificate of designation creating Series I preferred stock (Incorporated by reference to Exhibit 4(A) to the Company's Form 10-KSB for the year ended December 31, 1987)
- 3.5 By-laws of the Company (Incorporated by reference to Exhibit 3 to the Company's Form 8-K filed with the SEC on April 8, 2020)
- 4.1 Shareholder Rights Plan dated as of October 15, 2012 (Incorporated by reference to Exhibit 4.1 to the Company's Form 8-K filed with the SEC on October 17, 2012)
- 4.2 Amendment No. 1 to Shareholder Rights Plan dated as of March 11, 2015 (Incorporated by reference to Exhibit 4.1 to the Company's Form 8-K filed with the SEC on March 11, 2015)
- 4.3 Amendment No. 2 to Shareholder Rights Plan dated as of December 22, 2021 (Incorporated by reference to Exhibit 4. To the Company's Form 8-K filed with the SEC on December 27, 2021)
- 4.4 Description of Capital Stock (Filed herewith)
- 10 Material Contracts (\*Indicates management contract or compensatory plan or arrangement)
- 10.7 Form of Indemnification Agreement between the Registrant and each of its Directors and Officers (Incorporated by reference to Exhibit 10.7 for the year ended December 31, 2016)
- 10.8 Loan agreement between the Company and its employee stock ownership trust, as amended (Incorporated by reference to Exhibit 10(C)(1) to the Company's Form 10-KSB for the year ended December 31, 1991)
- 10.9 Stock purchase agreement between the Company and its employee stock ownership trust (Incorporated by reference to Exhibit 10(D)(2) to the Company's Form 10-KSB for the year ended December 31, 1988)
- 10.10\* Servotronics, Inc. 2012 Long-Term Incentive Plan (Incorporated by reference to Appendix A to the Company's Proxy Statement for the 2012 Annual Meeting of Shareholders)
- 10.11 Loan Agreement dated as of December 1, 2014 between Servotronics, Inc. and Bank of America, N.A. (Incorporated by reference to Exhibit 10.1 to the Company's Form 8-K filed with the SEC on December 4, 2014)
- 10.12 Loan Agreement dated as of December 1, 2014 between The Ontario Knife Company and Bank of America, N.A. (Incorporated by reference to Exhibit 10.2 to the Company's Form 8-K filed with the SEC on December 4, 2014)
- 10.13 Non-Employee Director Compensation Policy (Incorporated by reference to Exhibit 10.1 to the Company's Form 10-Q filed with the SEC on August 13, 2020)
- 21 Subsidiaries of the Registrant (Filed herewith)
- 23.1 Consent of Freed Maxick CPAs, P.C. (Filed herewith)
- 31.1 Certification of Principal Executive Officer pursuant to Rule 13a-14 or 15d-14 of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, as adopted pursuant to Section 302 of the Sarbanes-Oxley Act of 2002 (Filed herewith)
- 31.2 Certification of Chief Financial Officer pursuant to Rule 13a-14 or 15d-14 of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, as adopted pursuant to Section 302 of the Sarbanes-Oxley Act of 2002 (Filed herewith)
- 32.1 Certification of Principal Executive Officer pursuant to 18 U.S.C. 1350 as adopted pursuant to Section 906 of the Sarbanes-Oxley Act of 2002 (Furnished herewith)

- 32.2 Certification of Chief Financial Officer pursuant to 18 U.S.C. 1350 as adopted pursuant to Section 906 of the Sarbanes-Oxley Act of 2002 (Furnished herewith)
- 101 The following materials from Servotronics, Inc.'s Annual Report on Form 10-K for the period ended December 31, 2021, formatted in XBRL (eXtensible Business Reporting Language):
  (i) consolidated balance sheets, (ii) consolidated statements of income, (iii) consolidated statements of comprehensive income, (iv) consolidated statements of cash flows and (v) the notes to the consolidated financial statements.

#### SIGNATURES

Pursuant to the requirements of Section 13 or 15(d) of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, the registrant has duly caused this report to be signed on its behalf by the undersigned, thereunto duly authorized.

#### SERVOTRONICS, INC.

March 31, 2022

By /s/ James C. Takacs, Principal Executive Officer James C. Takacs Principal Executive Officer

Pursuant to the requirements of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, this report has been signed below by the following persons on behalf of the registrant and in the capacities and on the dates indicated.

/s/ James C. Takacs	Principal Executive Officer	March 31, 2022
James C. Takacs	_	
/s/ Lisa F. Bencel Lisa F. Bencel	_ Chief Financial Officer	March 31, 2022
/s/ Edward C. Cosgrove, Esq. Edward C. Cosgrove, Esq.	_ Director	March 31, 2022
/s/ Lucion P. Gygax Lucion P. Gygax	Director	March 31, 2022
/s/ Christopher M. Marks Christopher M. Marks	Director	March 31, 2022
/s/ Jason T. Bear Jason T. Bear	_ Director	March 31, 2022
Kenneth D. Trbovich	_ Director	March 31, 2022

# SERVOTRONICS, INC. AND SUBSIDIARIES INDEX TO CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS

	Page
Report of Independent Registered Public Accounting Firm (PCAOB ID 0317)	F-2
Consolidated Balance Sheets at December 31, 2021 and 2020	F-4
Consolidated Statements of Operations for the years ended December 31, 2021 and 2020	F-5
Consolidated Statements of Comprehensive Income/(Loss) for the years ended December 31, 2021 and 2020	F-6
Consolidated Statements of Cash Flows for the years ended December 31, 2021 and 2020	F-7
Notes to Consolidated Financial Statements	F-8-F-23

Consolidating financial statement schedules are omitted because they are not applicable to smaller reporting companies.

# FreedMaxick<sup>®</sup>CPAs, P.C.

#### **Report of Independent Registered Public Accounting Firm**

To the Shareholders and the Board of Directors of Servotronics, Inc. and Subsidiaries

#### **Opinion on the Financial Statements**

We have audited the accompanying consolidated balance sheets of Servotronics, Inc. and Subsidiaries (the Company) as of December 31, 2021 and 2020, the related consolidated statements of operations, consolidated statement of comprehensive income (loss), and consolidated cash flows for the years then ended, and the related notes to the consolidated financial statements (collectively, the financial statements). In our opinion, the financial statements present fairly, in all material respects, the financial position of the Company as of December 31, 2021 and 2020, and the results of its operations and its cash flows for the years then ended, in conformity with accounting principles generally accepted in the United States of America.

#### **Basis for Opinion**

These financial statements are the responsibility of the Company's management. Our responsibility is to express an opinion on the Company's financial statements based on our audits. We are a public accounting firm registered with the Public Company Accounting Oversight Board (United States) (PCAOB) and are required to be independent with respect to the Company in accordance with U.S. federal securities laws and the applicable rules and regulations of the Securities and Exchange Commission and the PCAOB.

We conducted our audits in accordance with the standards of the PCAOB. Those standards require that we plan and perform the audit to obtain reasonable assurance about whether the financial statements are free of material misstatement, whether due to error or fraud. The Company is not required to have, nor were we engaged to perform, an audit of its internal control over financial reporting. As part of our audits we are required to obtain an understanding of internal control over financial reporting but not for the purpose of expressing an opinion on the effectiveness of the Company's internal control over financial reporting. Accordingly, we express no such opinion.

Our audits included performing procedures to assess the risks of material misstatement of the financial statements, whether due to error or fraud, and performing procedures that respond to those risks. Such procedures included examining, on a test basis, evidence regarding the amounts and disclosures in the financial statements. Our audits also included evaluating the accounting principles used and significant estimates made by management, as well as evaluating the overall presentation of the financial statements. We believe that our audits provide a reasonable basis for our opinion.

#### **Critical Audit Matters**

The critical audit matters communicated below are matters arising from the current period audit of the financial statements that were communicated or required to be communicated to the audit committee and that: (1) relate to accounts or disclosures that are material to the financial statements and (2) involved our especially challenging, subjective or complex judgments. The communication of critical audit matters does not alter in any way our opinion on the financial statements, taken as a whole, and we are not, by communicating the critical audit matters below, providing separate opinions on the critical audit matters or on the accounts or disclosures to which they relate.

#### Inventories

As discussed in Note 1, and as presented in Note 2 to the financial statements, inventories are stated at the lower of cost or net realizable value. Costs include all costs incurred to bring each product to its present location and condition. Market provisions in respect of lower of cost or net realizable value adjustments and inventory determined to be slow moving are applied to the gross inventory through a reserve.

The determination of the reserve for slow-moving and obsolete inventories always requires subjective assumptions related to expectations for future market conditions, customer forecasted orders, and product demand. During 2021 and 2020, the impact of COVID-19 on the general economy, and specifically the commercial aerospace industry, continued to adversely impact the Company. This included delays and declines in customer orders and revenue recognized, as well as continued high levels of inventories. Factors involved in accounting for inventories include verification of existence, determination of cost, and evaluation of reserves. Due to the magnitude of the inventories and various complex matters and subjective assumptions, we identified inventories as a critical audit matter, which required a high degree of auditor judgement.

Addressing the matter involved performing subjective procedures and evaluating audit evidence in connection with forming our overall opinion on the financial statements. The primary procedures we performed included, obtaining an understanding of the process and assumptions used by management related to the accounting for inventories; evaluating management's physical count procedures; performing our own test count procedures; testing management's calculations related to costing of products; and testing management's determination of the reserves. These procedures include testing the completeness and accuracy of the source data used, testing the mathematical accuracy of management's calculations, evaluating the reasonableness and consistency of the methodology and assumptions applied by management based on current factors, and performing a retrospective review of the prior-year estimates used to identify potential bias of management judgements.

#### /s/ FREED MAXICK CPAs, P.C.

We have served as the Company's auditor since 2005.

Buffalo, New York March 31, 2022

## SERVOTRONICS, INC. AND SUBSIDIARIES CONSOLIDATED BALANCE SHEETS

(\$000's omitted except share and per share data)

	December 31, 2021	December 31, 2020
Current assets:		
Cash	\$ 9,546	\$ 5,935
Accounts receivable, net	7,198	7,636
Inventories, net	20,132	23,406
Prepaid income taxes	792	483
Other current assets	647	383
Total current assets	38,315	37,843
Property, plant and equipment, net	10,557	12,017
Deferred income taxes	900	137
Other non-current assets	321	331
Total Assets	\$50,093	\$50,328
Liabilities and Shareholders' Equity		
Current liabilities:		
Current portion of long-term debt	\$ —	\$ 2,334
Current portion of equipment financing and finance leases	276	301
Dividend payable	—	12
Accounts payable	663	1,599
Accrued employee compensation and benefits costs	1,759	1,649
Current portion of post retirement obligation	136	_
Other accrued liabilities	1,414	874
Total current liabilities	4,248	6,769
Long-term debt	4,750	7,293
Post retirement obligation	5,729	2,529
Shareholders' equity:		
Common stock, par value \$0.20; authorized 4,000,000 shares; issued		
2,614,506 shares; outstanding 2,435,032 (2,416,683 – 2020) shares	523	523
Capital in excess of par value	14,500	14,481
Retained earnings	25,858	21,803
Accumulated other comprehensive loss	(3,908)	(1,356)
Employee stock ownership trust commitment	(258)	(359)
Treasury stock, at cost 122,839 (126,079 – 2020) shares	(1,349)	(1,355)
Total shareholders' equity	35,366	33,737
Total Liabilities and Shareholders' Equity	\$50,093	\$50,328

## SERVOTRONICS, INC. AND SUBSIDIARIES CONSOLIDATED STATEMENTS OF OPERATIONS

(\$000's omitted except per share data)

	Years Ended	
	December 31, 2021	December 31, 2020
Revenue	\$40,558	\$49,844
Costs and expenses:		
Costs of goods sold, inclusive of depreciation and amortization	34,570	41,604
Gross margin	5,988	8,240
Operating expenses:		
Selling, general and administrative	9,423	7,998
Legal settlement awards	1,890	
Total operating expenses	11,313	7,998
Operating (loss)/income	(5,325)	242
Other income/(expense):		
Employee retention credit (ERC)	5,622	
Paycheck Protection Program loan forgiveness	4,000	—
Loss on sale of equipment	(98)	—
Interest expense, net	(187)	(180)
Total other income/(expense)	9,337	(180)
Income before income tax provision	4,012	62
Income tax benefit	(43)	(38)
Net income	\$ 4,055	\$ 100
Income per share:		
Basic		
Net income per share	\$ 1.68	\$ 0.04
Diluted		
Net income per share	\$ 1.68	\$ 0.04

### SERVOTRONICS, INC. AND SUBSIDIARIES CONSOLIDATED STATEMENTS OF COMPREHENSIVE INCOME/(LOSS)

(\$000's omitted)

	Years Ended	
	December 31, 2021	December 31, 2020
Net Income	\$ 4,055	\$ 100
Other comprehensive income/(loss) items:		
Actuarial losses	(3,308)	(357)
Income tax benefit on actuarial losses	695	74
Reclassification adjustment for amortization of net actuarial losses	77	60
Income tax expense on reclassification adjustment	(16)	(12)
Other comprehensive loss:		
Retirement benefits adjustment, net of income taxes	(2,552)	(235)
Total comprehensive income/(loss)	\$ 1,503	\$(135)

# SERVOTRONICS, INC. AND SUBSIDIARIES CONSOLIDATED STATEMENTS OF CASH FLOWS

(\$000's omitted)

December 31, 2021       December 31, 2020         Cash flows related to operating activities:       \$ 4,055         Net Income       \$ 4,055         Adjustments to reconcile net income to cash provided by operating activities:       \$ 4,000         Paycheck Protection loan forgiveness       \$ 100
Net Income\$ 4,055\$ 100Adjustments to reconcile net income to cash provided by operating activities: Paycheck Protection loan forgiveness(4,000)
Adjustments to reconcile net income to cash provided by operating activities:         Paycheck Protection loan forgiveness         Output         Paycheck Protection loan forgiveness
Paycheck Protection loan forgiveness
· · ·
D 11/10 1 1/10
Depreciation and amortization 1,368 1,442
Loss/(Gain) on disposal of property
Stock based compensation 106 339
(Decrease) in allowance for doubtful accounts
Increase in inventory reserve22283
Increase/(Decrease) in warranty reserve
Deferred income taxes
Change in assets and liabilities:
Accounts receivable
Inventories
Prepaid income taxes
Other current assets
Accounts payable
Accrued employee compensation and benefit costs
Other accrued liabilities
Post retirement obligation
Employee stock ownership trust payment101101
Net cash provided by operating activities       4,591       826
Cash flows related to investing activities:
Capital expenditures – property, plant and equipment
Proceeds from sale of assets
Net cash provided (used) by investing activities       3       (729)
Cash flows related to financing activities:
Principal payments on long-term debt (1,334) (547)
Principal payments on equipment financing lease obligations
Proceeds from equipment note and equipment financing lease
Proceeds from line of credit
Purchase of treasury shares
Proceeds from paycheck protection program
Net cash (used) provided by financing activities
Net increase in cash
Cash at beginning of year
Cash at end of year       \$ 9,546         \$ 9,546       \$ 5,935

See notes to consolidated financial statements

# SERVOTRONICS, INC. AND SUBSIDIARIES NOTES TO CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS

#### 1. Business Description and Summary of Significant Accounting Policies

#### **Business Description**

Servotronics, Inc. is a manufacturer of highly engineered critical components and customized technology solutions for the global aerospace and aviation industry. The Ontario Knife Company, a wholly owned subsidiary of Servotronics, Inc. manufactures consumer products consisting of knives and various types of cutlery and other edged products.

In March 2020, the World Health Organization declared the outbreak of the novel coronavirus (COVID-19) a pandemic, resulting in certain local government-mandated restrictions. Although both segments were deemed essential, we experienced disruption in our operations due to the push-out of orders by our customers, elevated safety standards to keep our employees safe, and supply chain challenges. The Company continues to face certain risks and uncertainties resulting from COVID-19, including the severity of a resurgence of COVID-19 or new strains of the virus, the timing, effectiveness and availability of, and people's receptivity to, COVID-19 vaccines or other potential remedies, and impacts from potential mandatory vaccination requirements. Due to these uncertainties, the severity and extent of future impacts from COVID-19 or any new strains of the virus cannot be reasonably estimated at this time.

#### **Principles of Consolidation**

The consolidated financial statements include the accounts of Servotronics, Inc. and its wholly-owned subsidiaries (the "Company"). All intercompany balances and transactions have been eliminated upon consolidation.

#### Cash

The Company considers cash to include all currency and coins owned by the Company as well as all deposits in the bank including checking accounts and savings accounts.

#### **Accounts Receivable**

The Company grants credit to substantially all of its customers and carries its accounts receivable at original invoice amount less an allowance for doubtful accounts. On a periodic basis, the Company evaluates its accounts receivable and establishes an allowance for doubtful accounts based on history of past write-offs, collections, and current credit conditions. The allowance for doubtful accounts amounted to approximately \$131,000 at December 31, 2021 and \$188,000 at December 31, 2020. The Company does not accrue interest on past due receivables.

#### **Revenue Recognition**

Revenues are recognized at the time of shipment of goods, transfer of title and customer acceptance, as required. Our revenue transactions generally consist of a single performance obligation to transfer contracted goods and are not accounted for under industry-specific guidance. Purchase orders generally include specific terms relative to quantity, item description, specifications, price, customer responsibility for inprocess costs, delivery schedule, shipping point, payment and other standard terms and conditions of purchase. Service sales, principally representing repair, are recognized at the time of shipment of goods. The costs incurred for nonrecurring engineering, development and repair activities of our products under agreements with commercial customers are expensed as incurred. Subsequently, the revenue is recognized as products are delivered to the customers with the approval by the customers.

Revenue is recognized at an amount that reflects the consideration to which the Company expects to be entitled in exchange for transferring goods and services to a customer. The Company determines revenue recognition using the following five steps: (1) identify the contract(s) with a customer; (2) identify the

## SERVOTRONICS, INC. AND SUBSIDIARIES NOTES TO CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS

performance obligations in the contract; (3) determine the transaction price, (4) allocate the transaction price to the performance obligations in the contract; and (5) recognize revenue when the company satisfies a performance obligation.

Revenue excludes taxes assessed by a governmental authority that are both imposed on and concurrent with a specific revenue-producing transaction and collected by the Company from a customer (e.g., sales and use taxes). Revenue includes payments for shipping activities that are reimbursed by the customer to the Company.

Performance obligations are satisfied as of a point in time. Performance obligations are supported by contracts with customers, providing a framework for the nature of the distinct goods, services or bundle of goods and services. The timing of satisfying the performance obligation is typically indicated by the terms of the contract. As a significant portion of the Company's revenue are recognized at the time of shipment, transfer of title and customer acceptance, there is no significant judgment applied to determine the timing of the satisfaction of performance obligations or transaction price. Shipping and handling activities that occur after the customer obtains control of the promised goods are considered fulfillment activities.

The timing of satisfaction of our performance obligations does not significantly vary from the typical timing of payment. The Company generally receives payment for these contracts within the payment terms negotiated and agreed upon by each customer contract.

Warranty and repair obligations are assessed on all returns. Revenue is not recorded on any warranty returns. The Company warrants its products against design, materials and workmanship based on an average of twenty-seven months. The Company determines warranty reserves needed based on actual average costs of warranty units shipped and current facts and circumstances. As of December 31, 2021 and December 31, 2020 under the guidance of ASC460 the Company has recorded a warranty reserve of approximately \$511,000 and \$382,000, respectively. This amount is reflected in other accrued expenses in the accompanying consolidated balance sheets. Revenue is recognized on repair returns, covered under a customer contract, at the contractual price upon shipment to the customer.

#### Inventories

Inventories are stated at the lower of cost or net realizable value. Cost includes all costs incurred to bring each product to its present location and condition. Market provisions in respect of lower of cost or net realizable value adjustments and inventory determined to be slow moving are applied to the gross value of the inventory through a reserve of approximately \$1,742,000 and \$1,720,000 at December 31, 2021 and December 31, 2020, respectively. Pre-production and start-up costs are expensed as incurred.

The purchase of suppliers' minimum economic quantities of material such as steel, etc. may result in a purchase of quantities exceeding two years of customer requirements. Also, in order to maintain a reasonable and/or agreed to lead time or minimum stocking requirements, certain larger quantities of other product support items may have to be purchased and may result in over one year's supply.

#### **Shipping and Handling Costs**

Shipping and handling costs are classified as a component of cost of goods sold.

#### **Property, Plant and Equipment**

Property, plant and equipment is carried at cost; expenditures for new facilities and equipment and expenditures which substantially increase the useful lives of existing plant and equipment are capitalized; expenditures for maintenance and repairs are expensed as incurred. Upon disposal of properties, the related cost and accumulated depreciation are removed from the respective accounts and any profit or loss on disposition is included in income.

#### SERVOTRONICS, INC. AND SUBSIDIARIES

#### NOTES TO CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS

Depreciation is provided on the basis of estimated useful lives of depreciable properties, primarily by the straight-line method for financial statement purposes and by accelerated methods for tax purposes. Depreciation expense includes the amortization of finance lease assets. The estimated useful lives of depreciable properties are generally as follows:

Buildings and improvements	5-40 years
Machinery and equipment	5-20 years
Tooling	3-5 years

#### **Income Taxes**

The Company recognizes deferred tax assets and liabilities for the expected future tax consequences of temporary differences between the carrying amounts and the tax basis of assets and liabilities, as well as operating loss and credit carryforwards. The Company and its subsidiaries file a consolidated federal income tax returns, combined New York, Texas, California and Connecticut state income tax returns and a separate Arkansas state income tax return.

The Company's practice is to recognize interest and/or penalties related to income tax matters in income tax expense. The Company did not have any accrued interest or penalties included in its consolidated balance sheets at December 31, 2021 or December 31, 2020, and did not recognize any interest and/or penalties in its consolidated statements of income during the years ended December 31, 2021 and 2020. The Company did not have any material uncertain tax positions or unrecognized tax benefits or obligations as of December 31, 2021 and December 31, 2020. The 2018 through 2021 federal and state tax returns remain subject to examination.

#### **Supplemental Cash Flow Information**

Income taxes paid, net of a refund, for the years ended December 31, 2021 and 2020 amounted to approximately \$345,000 and \$40,000, respectively. Interest paid, for the years ended December 31, 2021 and 2020 amounted to approximately \$187,000 and \$180,000, respectively.

#### **Impairment of Long-Lived Assets**

The Company reviews long-lived assets for impairment annually or whenever events or changes in business circumstances indicate that the carrying amount of the assets may not be fully recoverable based on undiscounted future operating cash flow analyses. If an impairment is determined to exist, any related impairment loss is calculated based on fair value. Due to the losses incurred by our CPG segment, we performed a test for recoverability of the long-lived assets by comparing its carrying value to the future undiscounted cash flows that we expect will be generated by the asset group. Impairment losses on assets to be disposed of, if any, are based on the estimated proceeds to be received, less costs of disposal. The Company has determined that no impairment of long-lived assets existed at December 31, 2021 and December 31, 2020.

#### **Use of Estimates**

The preparation of the consolidated financial statements in conformity with U.S. generally accepted accounting principles (GAAP) requires management to make estimates and assumptions that affect the reported amounts of assets and liabilities and disclosure of contingent assets and liabilities at the date of the consolidated financial statements and the reported amounts of revenues and expenses during the reporting period. Actual results could differ from those estimates.

#### **Research and Development Costs**

Research and development costs are expensed as incurred.

#### **Concentration of Credit Risks**

Financial instruments that potentially subject the Company to concentration of credit risks principally consist of cash accounts in financial institutions. Although the accounts exceed the federally insured deposit amount, management does not anticipate nonperformance by the financial institutions.

The Company had sales of advanced technology products to two customers, including various divisions and subsidiaries of a common parent company, which represented more than 10% of consolidated revenues in 2021. In both 2021 and 2020 we had a concentration of sales to Customer A and Customer B representing approximately 52.6% and 49.0% of our consolidated sales, respectively. No other customers of the ATG or CPG represented more than 10% of the Company's consolidated revenues in either of these years. Refer to Note 10, Business Segments, for disclosures related to business segments of the Company.

#### Fair Value of Financial Instruments

Accounts receivable, accounts payable and accrued expenses are reasonable estimates of their fair value due to their short maturity. Based on variable interest rates and the borrowing rates currently available to the Company for loans similar to its long-term debt, the fair value approximates its carrying amount.

#### **Recent Accounting Pronouncements Adopted**

In June 2016, the FASB issued ASU 2016-13, *Financial Instruments* — *Credit Losses (Topic 326): Measurement of Credit Losses on Financial Instruments*, which creates a new credit impairment standard for financial assets measured at amortized cost and available-for-sale debt securities. The ASU requires financial assets measured at amortized cost (including loans, trade receivables and held-to-maturity debt securities) to be presented at the net amount expected to be collected, through an allowance for credit losses that are expected to occur over the remaining life of the asset, rather than incurred losses. The measurement of credit losses for newly recognized financial assets (other than certain purchased assets) and subsequent changes in the allowance for credit losses are recorded in the statement of income as the amounts expected to be collected change. The ASU is effective for fiscal years beginning after December 15, 2022, including interim periods within those fiscal years. ASU 2016-13 will be adopted by the Company as of January 1, 2023. The Company is currently evaluating the impact of adopting this new guidance on its consolidated financial statements and does not expect the impact to be significant.

#### 2. Inventories

	December 31, 2021	December 31, 2020
	(\$000's	omitted)
Raw material and common parts	\$15,952	\$16,989
Work-in-process	3,432	4,273
Finished goods	2,490	3,864
	21,874	25,126
Less inventory reserve	(1,742)	(1,720)
Total inventories	\$20,132	\$23,406

#### 3. Property, Plant and Equipment

	December 31, 2021	December 31, 2020
	(\$000's omitted)	
Land	\$ 7	\$ 7
Buildings	11,363	11,359
Machinery, equipment and tooling	20,689	21,146
Construction in progress	414	198
	32,473	32,710
Less accumulated depreciation and amortization	(21,916)	(20,693)
Property, plant and equipment, net	\$ 10,557	\$ 12,017

Depreciation and amortization expense amounted to approximately \$1,368,000 and \$1,442,000 for the years ended December 31, 2021 and 2020, respectively. Depreciation expense amounted to approximately \$1,310,000 and \$1,368,000 for the years ended December 31, 2021 and 2020, respectively. Amortization expense primarily related to finance leases amounted to approximately \$58,000 and \$74,000 for years ended December 31, 2021 and 2020, respectively.

The Company's Right of Use ('ROU') assets included in machinery, equipment and tooling had a net book value of approximately 209,000 (610,000 - 2020).

As of December 31, 2021, there is approximately \$414,000 (\$198,000 – 2020) of construction in progress (CIP) included in property, plant and equipment all of which is related to capital projects. There is approximately \$304,000 in CIP for machinery and approximately \$110,000 for building improvements primarily at the Advance Technology Group.

#### 4. Long-Term Debt

	December 31, 2021	December 31, 2020
	(\$000's	omitted)
Paycheck protection program payable to financial institutions: Interest rate of 1% per annum.	\$ —	\$ 4,000
prime or Libor plus 2.15000% <sup>(B) (C)</sup>	4,250	3,750
<ul> <li>Term loan payable to a financial institution; Interest rate option of bank prime or Libor plus 1.554750%, monthly principal payments of \$21,833 through 2021 with a balloon payment of \$786,000 made December 1, 2021<sup>(C)</sup>.</li> <li>Term loan payable to a financial institution; Interest rate option of bank prime or Libor plus 1.554750%, monthly principal payments of \$23,810 through</li> </ul>	_	1,048
$2021^{(C)}$		286
Equipment note obligations; Interest rate fixed for term of each funding based upon the Lender's lease pricing at time of funding. (Interest rate/factor 1.79553% – 1.835015% as of December 31, 2021) <sup>(D)</sup> Equipment financing lease obligations; Interest rate fixed for term of each	712	534
funding based upon the Lender's lease pricing at time of funding. (Interest rate/factor $1.822758\% - 1.869304\%$ at time of funding) <sup>(E)</sup>	64	310 9,928
Less current portion	(276)	(2,635)
Long term debt	\$4,750	\$ 7,293

(A) On April 21, 2020, the Company executed a promissory note (the "Note") in the amount of \$4,000,000 as part of the Paycheck Protection Program (the "PPP" Loan) administered by the Small Business Administration (the "SBA") and authorized under the Coronavirus Aid, Relief, and Economic Security Act (the "CARES Act"). The PPP Loan was being made through Bank of America, NA (the "Lender"). The term of the PPP Loan was two years with an annual interest rate of 1.00%. Payments on the unforgiven amount of principal, if any, and interest on the PPP Loan were deferred until the date on which the loan forgiveness was detemined.

The Company used approximately 60% of the PPP Loan proceeds to pay for payroll costs and the balance on other eligible qualifying expenses consistent with the terms of the PPP and submitted its forgiveness application to the Lender during the third quarter of 2021. During the third quarter, the entire loan in the amount of \$4,000,000 and the accrued interest of \$57,000 was forgiven by the SBA and a gain of \$4,057,000 was recorded in "Other income/(expense)" in the Company's consolidated statements of operations.

(B) As of March 20, 2020, the Company has a \$6,000,000 line of credit. Through December 31, 2021, the interest rate is a rate per year equal to the bank's prime rate or Libor plus 2.15%. In addition, effective December 20, 2021, the Company is required to pay a commitment fee of 0.25% on the unused portion of the line of credit.

On January 11, 2022, the Company executed an amendment to the loan agreement, which extended the line of credit availability period from December 31, 2022 to December 31, 2023. The amended agreement suspended the Debt Service Coverage Ratio loan covenant up through and including the third quarter of 2022. A Quarterly Minimum Cash Flow measurement loan covenant replaced the Debt Service Coverage Ratio loan covenant. Minimum Cash Flow means net income, plus depreciation, depletion, and amortization expense, plus interest expense, plus non-cash expense related to the Servotronics, Inc. Employee Stock Ownership Plan, plus non-cash stock and stock option transactions.

Through the third quarter of 2022, the amended agreement requires the Company to maintain a minimum liquidity, defined as cash on hand plus line of credit availability of at least \$9,000,000.

The interest rate is a rate per year equal to the sum of (i) the greater of the Bloomberg's Short-Term Bank Yield (BSBY) Daily Floating Rate or the Index Floor, plus (ii) 1.65 percentage point(s). For purposes of this paragraph, "Index Floor" means 0.5 percent.

The line of credit is secured by all personal property of the Company with the exception of certain equipment that was purchased from proceeds of government grants. There was \$4,250,000 balance outstanding at December 31, 2021 and \$3,750,000 balance at December 31, 2020.

- (C) The term loans were and the line of credit is secured by all personal property of the Company with the exception of certain equipment that was purchased from proceeds of government grants. Certain lenders require the Company to comply with debt covenants as described in the specific loan documents, including a debt service ratio. At December 31, 2021 and December 31, 2020 the Company was in compliance with these covenants.
- (D) The Company had an equipment loan facility in the amount of \$1,000,000 available until July 9, 2021. This line was non-revolving and non-renewable. The loan term for the equipment covered by the agreement is 60 months. Monthly payments are fixed for the term of each funding based upon the Lender's lease pricing in effect at the time of such funding. During the year ended December 31, 2021, approximately \$384,000 was drawn on this facility. There was approximately \$712,000 outstanding at December 31, 2021 and \$534,000 balance outstanding at December 31, 2020.
- (E) The Company established a lease line of credit for equipment financing in the amount of \$1,000,000 available until June 28, 2018. This line was non-revolving and non-renewable. The lease term for equipment covered by the lease line of credit is 60 months. Monthly payments are fixed for the term of each funding based upon the Lender's lease pricing in effect at the time of such funding. There was approximately \$64,000 outstanding at December 31, 2021 and \$310,000 at December 31, 2020.

# SERVOTRONICS, INC. AND SUBSIDIARIES

### NOTES TO CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS

Principal maturities of long-term debt are as follows: 2022 – \$276,000, 2023 – \$4,481,000, 2024 – \$182,000, 2025 – \$77,000 and 2026 – \$10,000. Remaining principal payments for the capital note and finance lease obligations for each of the next five years:

	Year	December 31, 2021
		(\$000's omitted)
	2022	296
	2023	246
	2024	192
	2025	83
	2026	11
Total principal and interest payments		828
Less amount representing interest		(52)
Present value of net minimum lease payments		776
Less current portion		(276)
Long term principle payments		\$ 500

### 5. Employee Benefit Plans

### **Employee Stock Ownership Plan (ESOP)**

In 1985, the Company established an employee stock ownership plan (ESOP) for the benefit of employees who meet certain minimum age and service requirements. Upon inception of the ESOP, the Company borrowed \$2,000,000 from a bank and lent the proceeds to the trust established under the ESOP to purchase shares of the Company's common stock. The Company's loan to the trust is at an interest rate approximating the prime rate and is repayable to the Company over a 40-year term ending in December 2024. During 1987 and 1988, the Company loaned an additional \$1,942,000 to the trust under terms similar to those under the Company's original loan.

ESOP shares are held by the plan trustees in a suspense account until allocated to participant accounts. Contributions to the employee stock ownership plan are determinded annually by the Company according to plan formula. Each year the Company makes contributions to the trust sufficient to enable the trust to repay the principal and interest due to the Company under the trust loans. As the loans are repaid, shares are released from the suspense account pro rata based on the portion of the aggregate loan payments that are paid during the year. The ESOP plan allows dividends on unallocated shares to be distributed to participants in cash, unless otherwise directed. ESOP shares released from the suspense account are allocated to participants on the basis of their relative taxable compensation in the year of allocation and/or on the participant's account balance.

If Servotronics shares are not readily tradeable on an established securities market at the times of an ESOP participant's termination of employment or retirement and if such ESOP participant requests that his/her ESOP distributed shares be repurchased by the Company, the Company is obligated to do so. The Company's shares currently trade on NYSE American. There were no outstanding shares subject to the repurchase obligation at December 31, 2021.

Since inception of the ESOP, 384,014 shares have been allocated, exclusive of shares distributed to ESOP participants. At December 31, 2021 and 2020, 56,635 and 71,744 shares, respectively, remain unallocated.

Related compensation expense associated with the Company's ESOP, which is equal to the principal reduction on the loans receivable from the trust, amounted to approximately \$101,000 in both 2021 and

2020. Included as a reduction to shareholders' equity is the ESOP trust commitment which represents the remaining indebtedness of the trust to the Company. Employees are entitled to vote allocated shares and the ESOP trustees are entitled to vote unallocated shares and those allocated shares not voted by the employees.

#### **Other Postretirement Benefit Plans**

The Company provides certain postretirement health and life insurance benefits for two former executives of the Company (the Plan). Upon ceasing employment with the Company, the Company will pay the annual cost of health insurance coverage and provide life insurance at the same level of coverage that was being provided to the former employee at the time of termination of employment with the Company. The Plan also provides a benefit to reimburse the participants for certain out-of-pocket medical or health related expenses. The retirees' insurance benefits cease upon the death of the former executive. The Plan is unfunded and the actuarially determined future accumulated postretirement benefit obligation at December 31, 2021 and 2020 was approximately \$5,865,000 and \$2,529,000, respectively.

Amounts recognized in the balance sheets at December 31, 2021 and 2020 consist of the following:

	December 31, 2021	December 31, 2020
Current portion – retirement benefits and other	\$ 136,000	\$
Long-term liabilities – retirement benefits and other	5,729,000	2,529,000
	\$5,865,000	\$2,529,000
Accumulated other comprehensive loss, before income taxes:		
Net actuarial loss	\$4,947,000	\$1,716,000

The estimated net loss to be amortized from AOCI to benefit cost during 2022 is approximately \$151,000. Among other changes in actuarial estimates, a significant portion of the increase in actuarial loss in 2021 was due to an executive covered by the plan ceasing employment with the Company at a time earlier than previously estimated, as well as the increase in health related reimbursements to the former employee. The actuarial loss is being amortized based on the expected lifetimes of the former executives.

A reconciliation of the beginning and ending balances of accumulated postretirement benefit obligations is as follows:

	December 31, 2021	December 31, 2020
Accumulated postretirement benefit obligations at the beginning of the year	\$2,529,000	\$2,126,000
Service Cost	46,000	38,000
Interest Cost	65,000	70,000
Actuarial loss	3,308,000	357,000
Benefits paid	(83,000)	(62,000)
Accumulated postretirement benefit obligations at the end of the year	\$5,865,000	\$2,529,000

Financial information for this Plan for the year ended December 31, 2021 and 2020 is as follows:

	December 31, 2021	December 31, 2020
Service Cost	\$ 46,000	\$ 38,000
Interest Cost	65,000	70,000
Recognized actuarial loss	77,000	60,000
Pension cost	\$188,000	\$168,000
Company contribution and benefits paid	\$ 83,000	\$ 95,000

The Company estimates it will make contributions to the plan to fund the payments of benefits of approximately \$146,000 in 2022.

Assumptions used as of and for the years ended December 31, 2021 and 2020 are as follows:

	December 31, 2021	December 31, 2020
Discount rate used in determining		
Benefit obligation	2.750%	2.625%
Pension cost	2.625%	3.375%

Assumed healthcare cost trend rate is estimated at 10% for the first year and then grading down by 0.5% for each year subsequent until a floor of 5% is reached in 2032. The assumption for mortality uses the PriH — 2012 with an improvement scale of MP 2021 (for 2020 the MP 2020 improvement scale was used).

The effect of a one-percentage-point increase and a one-percentage-point decrease in the assumed health care cost trend rates on the aggregate of the service and interest cost components of net periodic postretirement health care benefit costs and the accumulated postretirement benefit obligation for health care benefits are as follows:

	December 31, 2021	December 31, 2020
Effect of 1% increase in health care trend rates:		
Benefit obligation	\$1,078,000	\$ 465,000
Aggregate of service and interest cost	\$ 29,000	\$ 28,000
Effect of 1% decrease of health care trend rates:		
Benefit obligation	\$ (853,000)	\$(356,000)
Aggregate of service and interest cost	\$ (21,000)	\$ (20,000)

The Company is expected to make benefit payments as of December 31, 2021:

Years	ending	December	31,
-------	--------	----------	-----

2022	\$ 146,000
2023	156,000
2024	167,000
2025	178,000
2026	188,000
2027 – 2031	\$1,083,000

#### 6. Income Taxes

The income tax provision from operations included in the consolidated statements of income consists of the following:

	Years Ended	
	December 31, 2021	December 31, 2020
	(\$000's omitted)	
Current:		
Federal	\$41	\$(47)
State	<u> </u>	(24)
Deferred:	<u>41</u>	(71)
Federal	(84)	33
State	(84)	
	<u>((43)</u> <u>\$(43)</u>	<u>\$(38)</u>

The reconciliation of the federal statutory income tax rate to the Company's effective tax rate based upon the total income tax provision from operations is as follows:

	Years Ended		
	December 31, 2021	December 31, 2020	
Federal statutory rate	21.0%	21.0%	
Permanent non-taxable income	0.9%	105.8%	
PPP Loan Forgiveness	(20.9)%	0.0%	
Business credits	(2.2)%	(61.7)%	
ESOP dividend	0.0%	0.0%	
Stock compensation	(0.1)%	(7.6)%	
Foreign-derived intangible income deduction	0.0%	(55.7)%	
State taxes, net of federal benefit	0.0%	(28.7)%	
Other	0.2%	(34.4)%	
	(1.1)%	(61.3)%	

At December 31, 2021 and 2020, the deferred tax assets (liabilities) were comprised of the following:

	Years Ended		
	December 31, 2021	December 31, 2020	
	(\$000's omitted)		
Deferred Tax Assets:			
Inventories	\$ 326	\$ 455	
Accrued employees compensation and benefits costs	444	397	
Postretirement obligation (accumulated other comprehensive income) .	1,039	360	
Warranty reserve	107	80	
Operating loss carryforward	147	147	
Bad debt reserve	28	40	
Other	104	67	
Total deferred tax assets	2,195	1,546	
Valuation allowance	(147)	(147)	
Net deferred tax assets	2,048	1,399	
Deferred tax liabilities:			
Prepaid expenses	(126)	(62)	
Property, plant and equipment	(1,022)	(1,200)	
Total deferred tax liabilities	(1,148)	(1,262)	
Net deferred tax assets	\$ 900	\$ 137	

In assessing the ability of the Company to realize the benefit of the deferred tax assets, management considers whether it is more likely than not that some portion or all of the deferred tax assets will not be realized. Based upon the level of historical taxable income, the opportunity for net operating loss carrybacks, and projections for future taxable income over the periods which deferred tax assets are deductible, management believes it is more likely than not the Company will generate sufficient taxable income to realize the benefits of these deductible differences at December 31, 2021, except for a valuation allowance of \$147,000 (\$147,000 - 2020) related to certain state tax credit carryforwards. At December 31, 2021, the Company had a New York state tax credit carryforward of approximately \$147,000 (\$147,000 - 2020), which begins to expire in 2023.

There are no uncertain tax positions or unrecognized tax benefits for 2021 and 2020. The Company is subject to routine audits of its tax returns by the Internal Revenue Service and various state taxing authorities. The 2018 through 2021 federal and state tax returns remain subject to examination.

### 7. Shareholders' Equity

		Years	Ended Dec	ember 31, 2	020 and 2	021	
	Retained Earnings	Accumulated Other Comprehensive Income	Common Stock	Capital in excess of par value	ESOT	Treasury stock	Total shareholders' equity
December 31, 2019	\$21,703	\$(1,121)	\$523	\$14,358	\$(460)	\$(1,471)	\$33,532
Retirement benefits adjustment		(235)			101		(134)
Stock based compensation				123		216	339
Purchase of treasury shares						(100)	(100)
Net Income	100						100
December 31, 2020, as restated	\$21,803	<u>\$(1,356)</u>	\$523	\$14,481	<u>\$(359</u> )	<u>\$(1,355</u> )	\$33,737
Retirement benefits adjustment		(2,552)			101		(2,451)
Stock based compensation				19		87	106
Purchase of treasury shares						(81)	(81)
Net Income	4,055						4,055
December 31, 2021	\$25,858	\$(3,908)	\$523	\$14,500	\$(258)	\$(1,349)	\$35,366

The Company's Board of Directors authorized the purchase of up to 450,000 shares of its common stock in the open market or in privately negotiated transactions. As of December 31, 2021, the Company has purchased 360,615 shares and there remain 89,385 shares available to purchase under this program. There were no shares purchased by the Company in 2021. On January 1, 2021, 25,250 shares of restricted stock vested of which 9,920 shares were withheld by the Company for approximately \$81,000 to satisfy statutory minimum withholding tax requirements for those participants who elected this option as permitted under the Company's 2012 Long-Term Incentive Plan.

On May 25, 2018, the Company issued 78,750 shares of restricted stock to Executive Officers and certain key management of the Company under the Company's 2012 Long-Term Incentive Plan. The restricted share awards have varying vesting periods between January 2019 and January 2021; however, these shares have voting rights and accrue dividends prior to vesting. The accrued dividends are paid upon vesting of the restricted shares. The aggregate amount of expense to the Company, measured based on grant date fair value was approximately \$735,000 and has been recognized over the requisite service period.

The Company's director compensation policy provides that non-employee directors receive a portion of their annual retainer in the form of restricted stock under the Company's 2012 Long-Term Incentive Plan. These shares vest quarterly over a twelve month service period, have voting rights and accrue dividends that are paid upon vesting. The aggregate amount of expense to the Company, measured based on the grant date fair value, will be recognized over the requisite service period. An aggregate of 13,160 restricted shares were issued on May 14, 2021 with a grant date fair value of \$100,000.

Included in the years ended December 31, 2021 and 2020 is approximately \$106,000 and \$339,000, respectively, of stock-based compensation expense related to the restrictive share awards. There is approximately \$50,000 of stock based compensation expense related to unvested shares to be recognized in 2022.

#### **Earnings Per Share**

Basic earnings per share is computed by dividing net income by the weighted average number of shares outstanding during the period. The weighted average number of common shares outstanding does not include any potentially dilutive securities or any unvested restricted shares of common stock. These unvested restricted shares, although classified as issued and outstanding, are considered forfeitable until the restrictions lapse and will not be included in the basic EPS calculation until the shares are vested. Diluted earnings per share is computed by dividing net income by the weighted average number of shares outstanding during the

# SERVOTRONICS, INC. AND SUBSIDIARIES

### NOTES TO CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS

period plus the number of shares of common stock that would be issued assuming all contingently issuable shares having a dilutive effect on the earnings per share that were outstanding for the period. The dilutive effect of unvested restrictive stock is determined using the treasury stock method.

	December 31, 2021	December 31, 2020	
	(\$000's omitted except for per share dat		
Net Income	\$4,055	<u>\$ 100</u>	
Weighted average common shares outstanding (basic)	2,411	2,366	
Unvested restricted stock	7	31	
Weighted average common shares outstanding (diluted)	2,418	2,397	
Basic			
Net income per share	\$ 1.68	\$ 0.04	
Diluted			
Net income per share	\$ 1.68	\$ 0.04	

#### **Share Based Payments**

The Company's 2012 Long-Term Incentive Plan was approved by the shareholders at the 2012 Annual Meeting of Shareholders. This plan authorizes the issuance of up to 300,000 shares. As of December 31, 2021, there is no unrecognized compensation related to the unvested restricted shares vested on January 1, 2021.

A summary of the status of restricted share awards granted under all employee plans is presented below:

	Shares	Weighted Average Grant Date Fair
	Snares	Value
Restricted Share Activity:		
Unvested at December 31, 2019	54,416	\$9.58
Granted in 2020	11,328	\$8.83
Forfeited in 2020		
Vested in 2020	34,830	\$9.11
Unvested at December 31, 2020	30,914	\$9.24
Granted in 2021	13,160	\$7.60
Forfeited in 2021		
Vested in 2021	37,498	\$8.95
Unvested at December 31, 2021	6,576	\$7.60

#### Shareholders' Rights Plan

During 2012, the Company's Board of Directors adopted a shareholders' rights plan (the "Rights Plan") and simultaneously declared a dividend distribution of one right for each outstanding share of the Company's common stock outstanding at October 15, 2012. The Rights Plan replaced a previous shareholders rights plan that was adopted in 2002 and expired on August 28, 2012. The rights do not become exercisable until the earlier of (i) the date of the Company's public announcement that a person or affiliated group other than the ESOP trust (an "Acquiring Person") has acquired, or obtained the right to acquire, beneficial

ownership of 25% or more of the Company's common stock (excluding shares held by the ESOP trust) or (ii) ten business days following the commencement of a tender offer that would result in a person or affiliated group becoming an Acquiring Person.

The exercise price of a right has been established at \$32.00. Once exercisable, each right would entitle the holder to purchase one one-hundredth of a share of Series A Junior Participating Preferred Stock. In the event that any person becomes an Acquiring Person, each right would entitle any holder other than the Acquiring Person to purchase common stock or other securities of the Company having a value equal to three times the exercise price. The Board of Directors has the discretion in such event to exchange two shares of common stock or two one-hundredths of a share of preferred stock for each right held by any holder other than the Acquiring Person.

#### 8. Litigation

In the course of its business, the Company is subject to a variety of claims and lawsuits that are inherently subject to many uncertainties regarding the possibility of a loss to the Company. Because litigation outcomes are inherently unpredictable, the Company's evaluation of legal proceedings often involves a series of complex assessments by management, after consulting with legal counsel, about future events and can rely heavily on estimates and assumptions. The Company carries liability insurance, subject to certain deductibles and policy limits, for such claims as they arise and may from time to time establish reserves for litigation that is considered probable of a loss. The Company does not accrue liabilities when the likelihood that the liability has been incurred is probable but the amount cannot be reasonably estimated, or when the liability is believed to be only reasonably possible or remote.

On June 7, 2021, a Summons and Complaint was filed by an employee in the Supreme Court of the State of New York, County of Erie, against Servotronics, Inc., the Servotronics Board of Directors, The Ontario Knife Company and Kenneth D. Trbovich (collectively, the "Defendants"). The Complaint alleges certain violations under the New York Human Rights Law by the Defendants relating to the employee's employment by the Company as well as intentional and negligent infliction of emotional distress. The complaint also alleges certain purported derivative causes of action against all Defendants, including breach of fiduciary duties, fraud and corporate waste. The complaint seeks monetary damages in an amount not less than \$5,000,000 with respect to the direct causes of action and equitable relief with respect to the purported derivative causes of action to dismiss the Complaint on August 6, 2021. On January 13, 2022, the Defendants' motion to dismiss was granted, in part, and denied, in part. This litigation is still in its earliest stages. Based on the information known by the Company as of the date of this filing, the Company does not consider the risk of loss to be probable and is unable to reasonably or accurately estimate the likelihood and amount of any liability that may be realized as a result of this litigation. Accordingly, no loss has been recognized in the accompanying financials statements related to this litigation. The Company intends to vigorously defend against this litigation.

On November 3, 2021, the Company entered into a Settlement Agreement and Release (the "November 3, 2021 Settlement Agreement") to settle all claims relative to a dispute for work performed by an independent contractor for the Company's wholly-owned subsidiary, The Ontario Knife Company. The Summons and Complaint had been filed on March 3, 2016 in New York State Supreme Court, Erie County. The Plaintiff alleged that the Company had used the trade secret of the Plaintiff. Alleged damages was in the amount of \$750,000. The Company denied all of the Plaintiff's allegations. Substantive settlement negotiations were conducted by the parties under the Court's guidance and supervision, which resulted in a settlement wherein the Company agreed to pay the sum of \$90,000 in cash to the Plaintiff in return for the execution of a General Release to the Company, releasing the Company from any and all claims. The November 3, 2021 Settlement Agreement also acknowledged that the agreement reached thereunder was not an admission of liability on the part of the Company.

On November 30, 2021, the Company entered into a Settlement Agreement and Release (the "Settlement Agreement") by and among the Company, Aero Metal Products, Inc. ("AMP"), a wholly owned subsidiary

of the Company, and Aero, Inc. ("Aero") to settle all claims and counterclaims related to a lawsuit filed by Aero against the Company and AMP, on July 19, 2013 in the Supreme Court of the State of New York, County of Erie (the "Lawsuit"). Pursuant to the Settlement Agreement, the Company agreed to pay Aero \$1,800,000 in cash and the parties have agreed to dismiss the Lawsuit, with prejudice. In addition, the Company and Aero each agreed to release the other party from certain claims, including those arising out of the Lawsuit.

The sole shareholder of Aero, Inc. is the wife of a former executive officer, who is the brother of a member of the Company's Board of Directors. The Settlement Agreement was unanimously approved by the Company's Board of Directors. The Settlement Agreement does not constitute an admission of liability, culpability, negligence, or wrongdoing on the part of the Company or AMP. The Company believes the settlement is in the best interests of the Company and its shareholders. The settlement reflects the Company's desire to forgo further litigation uncertainty, risk, expense, and potential damages, and to eliminate further distraction from business focus associated with continuing lengthy and complex litigation and possible appeals.

On December 21, 2021, the Company's former Chief Executive Officer ("Former CEO") delivered his Notice of Termination and alleged that the Company breached the terms of the Employment Agreement between the Company and the Former CEO by, among others, placing the Former CEO on paid administrative leave pending an internal investigation in June 2021. On December 22, 2021, the Board of Directors accepted the Former CEO's resignation from the Company but rejected his request to treat his resignation as resignation for good reason under Paragraph 10 of his Employment Agreement. The Board also determined, based on the findings of its investigation, that the Former CEO committed willful malfeasance in violation of his Employment Agreement, and that such willful malfeasance would have justified termination of employment pursuant to Paragraph 9 of the Employment Agreement, but for his earlier resignation. The Former CEO claims that he is entitled to a severance payment equal to 2.99 times his average annual compensation as set forth in the Employment Agreement, plus the reimbursement of certain expenses and the value of any lost benefits. As noted above, the Board of Directors rejected the Former CEO's claim that the Company breached the Employment Agreement. Accordingly, the Company is classifying the Former CEO's termination as a voluntary resignation for which no severance is due. The Employment Agreement provides that disputes arising thereunder shall be settled by arbitration. To date, neither party has commenced an arbitration proceeding with respect to these matters. Based on the information known by the Company as of the date of this filing, if a claim is ultimately asserted, the Company does not consider the risk of loss to be probable and is unable to reasonably or accurately estimate the likelihood and amount of any liability that may be realized with respect to this matter.

There are no other legal proceedings currently pending by or against the Company other than ordinary routine litigation incidental to the business which is not expected to have a material adverse effect on the business or earnings of the Company.

#### 9. Related Party Transactions

The Company paid legal fees and disbursements of approximately \$85,000 and \$183,000 in the year ended December 31, 2021 and 2020, respectively, for services provided by a law firm that is owned by a member of the Company's Board of Directors. Additionally, the Company had accrued unbilled legal fees at December 31, 2021 and 2020 of approximately \$15,000 and \$19,000, respectively, with this firm.

#### 10. Business Segments

The Company operates in two business segments, Advanced Technology Group ("ATG") and Consumer Products Group ("CPG"). The Company's reportable segments are strategic business units that offer different products and services. The segments are composed of separate corporations and operations are managed separately. Operations in ATG primarily involve the design, manufacture, and marketing of servo-control components (i.e., torque motors, control valves, actuators, etc.) for prime government contractors, commercial

### SERVOTRONICS, INC. AND SUBSIDIARIES

### NOTES TO CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS

and industrial applications. CPG's operations involve the design, manufacture and marketing of a variety of cutlery products for use by consumers and government agencies. The Company derives its primary sales revenue from domestic customers, although a portion of finished products are for foreign end use.

Information regarding the Company's operations in these segments is summarized as follows (\$000's omitted):

	(\$000's omitted except per share data)					
	ATG Years Ended December 31,		CPG Years Ended December 31,		Consolidated Years Ended December 31,	
	2021	2020	2021	2020	2021	2020
Revenues from unaffiliated customers	\$ 31,677	\$ 40,782	\$ 8,881	\$ 9,062	\$ 40,558	\$ 49,844
Cost of goods sold, inclusive of depreciation	(25,929)	(33,440)	(8,641)	(8,164)	(34,570)	(41,604)
Gross margin	5,748	7,342	240	898	5,988	8,240
Gross margin %	18.1%	18.0%	2.7%	<b>9.9</b> %	ú 14.8%	16.5%
Operating expenses:						
Selling, general and administrative	(7,661)	(6,245)	(1,762)	(1,753)	(9,423)	(7,998)
Legal settlement awards	(1,800)		(90)		(1,890)	
Total operating expenses	(9,461)	(6,245)	(1,852)	(1,753)	(11,313)	(7,998)
Operating (loss)/income	(3,713)	1,097	(1,612)	(855)	(5,325)	242
Other income/(expense):						
Other income: employee retention						
credit (ERC)	4,584		1,038		5,622	
Other income: PPP loan forgiveness	4,000			_	4,000	_
Interest expense	(185)	(170)	(2)	(10)	(187)	(180)
Loss on sale of equipment	(98)				(98)	
Total other income/(expense)	8,301	(170)	1,036	(10)	9,337	(180)
Income (loss) before income tax provision	4,588	927	(576)	(865)	4,012	62
Income tax provision expense/(benefit)	78	492	(121)	(530)	(43)	(38)
Net income/(loss)	\$ 4,510	\$ 435	\$ (455)	\$ (335)	\$ 4,055	\$ 100

### SERVOTRONICS, INC. DESCRIPTION OF CAPITAL STOCK

The following summary of our capital stock is subject to and qualified by the provisions of our Certificate of Incorporation dated September 6, 1972 as amended by a Certificates of Amendment dated August 27, 1984 and June 30, 1998 (as amended, the "Certificate of Incorporation") and our By-laws as amended and restated as of April 3, 2020 (the "By-laws") copies of which are incorporated herein by reference.

#### Authorized Capitalization

Our authorized capital stock consists of 4,000,000 authorized shares of common stock, \$0.20 par value per share ("Common Stock"), and 4,000,000 shares of preferred stock, \$0.20 par value per share ("Preferred Stock"). As of the close of business on December 31, 2021, 2,614,506 shares of Common Stock were issued and 2,435,032 shares were outstanding, no shares of Preferred Stock were issued and outstanding. Updates to the number of shares outstanding will be made on the cover page of our annual or quarterly reports for subsequent fiscal years or fiscal quarters that we file with the Securities and Exchange Commission.

#### Voting Rights

Each holder of Common Stock is entitled to one vote per share. Subject to any rights of the holders of any series of Preferred Stock pursuant to applicable law or the provision of the certificate of designations creating that series, all voting rights are vested in the holders of shares of Common Stock. There is no cumulative voting in the election of directors.

#### Dividends

Holders of Common Stock are entitled to receive dividends when, as and if declared by the board of directors, out of funds legally available for their payment, subject to the rights of holders of any preferred stock outstanding.

#### **Rights Upon Liquidation**

In the event of voluntary or involuntary liquidation or dissolution of Servotronics, after payment in full of all debts and amounts required to be paid to the holders of the Preferred Stock, the holders of Common Stock are entitled to share ratably in all remaining assets of Servotronics.

#### Other Matters

Holders of shares of Common Stock are not entitled to preemptive rights. Shares of common stock are not convertible into shares of any other class of capital stock. If we merge or consolidate with or into another company and as a result our Common Stock is converted into or exchangeable for shares of stock, other securities or property (including cash), all holders of common stock will be entitled to receive the same kind and amount of consideration per share of Common Stock.

#### Trading Market

The Common Stock is registered pursuant to Section 12(b) of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, as amended (the "Exchange Act"), and is listed on the NYSE American under the symbol "SVT". Computershare Trust Company, N.A. serves as our transfer agent.

#### Relationship to Preferred Stock

The rights of a holder of shares of Common Stock will be subject to, and may be adversely affected by, the rights of holders of Preferred Stock that may be issued in the future. Our board of directors has the authority to divide any or all of the shares of Preferred Stock into, and to authorize the issuance of, one or more series of Preferred Stock. Before issuance of shares of each series, our board of directors is required to fix for each such series, subject to the provisions of the Delaware General Corporation Law (the "DGCL") and the Certificate of Incorporation, the powers, designations, preferences and other special rights of such

series, including such provisions as may be desired concerning voting, redemption, dividends, dissolution or the distribution of assets, conversion or exchange, and such other matters as may be fixed by resolution of the board of directors.

#### Certain Provisions Affecting Control of Our Company

*General.* Certain provisions of our Certificate of Incorporation, By-laws and the DGCL operate with respect to extraordinary corporate transactions, such as mergers, reorganizations, tender offers, sales or transfers of substantially all of our assets or our liquidation of the Company, and could have the effect of delaying or making more difficult a change in control of our company in certain circumstances.

*Election and Removal of Directors.* Our By-laws require that directors may be removed without cause only by vote of the holders or a majority of the outstanding shares entitled to vote. Under our By-laws, any vacancy on our board of directors, including vacancies resulting from an increase in the number of directors, may be filled by a majority of the remaining directors in office. Our By-laws authorize up to nine members on our board of directors; provided that the maximum number may be increased from time to time by an amendment to the By-laws. The board of directors may, pursuant to a resolution adopted by a majority of the entire board, increase the size of our board up to the maximum number directors permitted under the By-laws and designate the directors to fill the vacancies.

*Special Meeting of Shareholders.* Under our By-laws, special meetings of our shareholders may be called by our president or the board of directors or upon written demand by the holders of shares representing at least a majority of all shares outstanding and entitled to vote.

Shareholder Action by Written Consent. Our Certificate of Incorporation requires that actions by our shareholders without a meeting must be in writing and signed by each shareholder entitled to vote on such action.

*Business Combinations.* Under the Certificate of Incorporation, the affirmative vote of at least 75% of the outstanding shares of Common Stock is required for the approval or authorization of any "Business Combination" unless the transaction is approved by 75% of the Company's Board of Directors who are not "Related Person Directors" and certain other conditions are met. Generally, a business combination includes a merger, asset or stock sale, or other transaction resulting in a financial benefit to the interested stockholder. An interested stockholder is a person who owns 20% or more of the Common Stock, or is an affiliate or associate of the corporation and within five years prior to the determination of interested stockholder status, did own 20% or more of the Common Stock. The existence of this provision may have an anti-takeover effect with respect to transactions our Board of Directors does not approve in advance.

Shareholder Rights Plan. The Company's Shareholder Rights Plan, dated as of October 15, 2012, as amended, could have the effect of delaying, deferring, or preventing a change of control of the Company and could discourage bids for the Common Stock at a premium over the market price of the Common Stock. The Rights initially trade together with the Common Stock and are not exercisable. Subject to certain exceptions specified in the Shareholder Rights Plan, the Rights will separate from the common stock and become exercisable following (i) the date of the Company's public announcement or filing that a person or group has become an "Acquiring Person," which is defined as a person who has acquired, or obtained the right to acquire, beneficial ownership of 25% or more of the Common Stock then outstanding, subject to certain exceptions, or (ii) the tenth calendar day after any person or group commences a tender or exchange offer, the consummation of which would result in a person or group becoming an Acquiring Person. If a person or group becomes an Acquiring Person, each Right will entitle its holders (other than such Acquiring Person) to purchase one-hundredth of a share (a "Unit") of Series A Junior Participating Preferred Stock at a price of \$32.00 per Unit. A Unit is intended to give the shareholder approximately the same dividend, voting and liquidation rights as would one share of Common Stock, and should approximate the value of one share of Common Stock. At any time after a person becomes an Acquiring Person, the Board may exchange all or part of the outstanding Rights (other than those held by an Acquiring Person) for shares of Common Stock at an exchange rate of one share of Common Stock (and, in certain circumstances, a Unit) for each Right.

The Rights will expire upon certain events described in the Shareholder Rights Plan. However, in no event will the Shareholder Rights Plan expire later than the close of business on October 15, 2022.

*Limitations on Liability*. Our By-Laws provide for the indemnification of our directors and officers to the fullest extent authorized by the DGCL. Under the DGCL, a director may be paid expenses in advance of any proceeding for which indemnification may be payable, subject to certain conditions, including delivery to us of an undertaking by or on behalf of the director or officer to repay all amounts so paid in advance if it is ultimately determined that the director or officer is not entitled to be indemnified. We have also obtained policies of directors' and officers' liability insurance. These policies insure our directors and officers against the cost of defense, settlement or payment of a judgment under certain circumstances. The existence of such indemnification and insurance may impede a change of control of us to the extent that a hostile acquirer seeks to litigate its contest for control with our directors and officers.

### Exhibit 21

# SERVOTRONICS, INC.

# SUBSIDIARIES OF

# REGISTRANT

Name and address of each member	Employer ID No.
Servotronics, Inc. P.O. Box 300 Elma, New York 14059-0300	16-0837866
Ontario Knife Company 26 Empire Street Franklinville, New York 14737	16-0578540
Queen Cutlery Company 507 Chestnut Street Titusville, Pennsylvania 16354	25-0743840
G.N. Metal Products, Inc. P.O. Box 300 Elma, New York 14059-0300	16-0964682
SVT Management, Inc. P.O. Box 300 Elma, New York 14059-0300	16-1037766
MRO Corporation P.O. Box 300 Elma, New York 14059-0300	16-1230799
TSV ELMA, Inc. P.O. Box 300 Elma, New York 14059-0300	16-1415699
87 South Main Corp. P.O. Box 300 Elma, New York 14059-0300	20-2776383
King Cutlery, Inc. P.O. Box 300 Elma, New York 14059-0300	33-1112061
TSV Franklinville, Inc. P.O. Box 300 Elma, New York 14059-0300	52-2364297
Aero Metal Products P.O Box 300 Elma, New York 14059-0300	27-1143686



#### CONSENT OF INDEPENDENT REGISTERED PUBLIC ACCOUNTING FIRM

We consent to the incorporation by reference in the Registration Statements (No. 333-187433) on Form S-8 of Servotronics, Inc. and Subsidiaries of our report dated March 31, 2022, relating to our audits of the consolidated financial statements, which appear in the Annual Report on Form 10-K of Servotronics, Inc. and Subsidiaries as of and for the years ended December 31, 2021 and 2020.

Freed Maxick CPAs, P.C.

Buffalo, New York March 31, 2022

### CERTIFICATION

I, James C. Takacs, certify that:

- 1. I have reviewed this annual report on Form 10-K of Servotronics, Inc.;
- 2. Based on my knowledge, this report does not contain any untrue statement of a material fact or omit to state a material fact necessary to make the statements made, in light of the circumstances under which such statements were made, not misleading with respect to the period covered by this report;
- 3. Based on my knowledge, the financial statements, and other financial information included in this report, fairly present in all material respects the financial condition, results of operations and cash flows of the registrant as of, and for, the periods presented in this report;
- 4. The registrant's other certifying officer(s) and I are responsible for establishing and maintaining disclosure controls and procedures (as defined in Exchange Act Rules 13a-15(e) and 15d-15(e)) and internal control over financial reporting (as defined in Exchange Act Rules 13a-15(f) and 15d-15(f)) for the registrant and have:
  - a) Designed such disclosure controls and procedures, or caused such disclosure controls and procedures to be designed under our supervision, to ensure that material information relating to the registrant, including its consolidated subsidiaries, is made known to us by others within those entities, particularly during the period in which this report is being prepared;
  - b) Designed such internal control over financial reporting, or caused such internal control over financial reporting to be designed under our supervision, to provide reasonable assurance regarding the reliability of financial reporting and the preparation of financial statements for external purposes in accordance with generally accepted accounting principles;
  - c) Evaluated the effectiveness of the registrant's disclosure controls and procedures and presented in this report our conclusions about the effectiveness of the disclosure controls and procedures, as of the end of the period covered by this report based on such evaluation; and
  - d) Disclosed in this report any change in the registrant's internal control over financial reporting that occurred during the registrant's most recent fiscal quarter (the registrant's fourth fiscal quarter in the case of an annual report) that has materially affected, or is reasonably likely to materially affect, the registrant's internal control over financial reporting; and
- 5. The registrant's other certifying officer(s) and I have disclosed, based on our most recent evaluation of internal control over financial reporting, to the registrant's auditors and the audit committee of the registrant's board of directors (or persons performing the equivalent functions):
  - a) All significant deficiencies and material weaknesses in the design or operation of internal control over financial reporting which are reasonably likely to adversely affect the registrant's ability to record, process, summarize and report financial information; and
  - b) Any fraud, whether or not material, that involves management or other employees who have a significant role in the registrant's internal control over financial reporting.

Date: March 31, 2022

/s/ James C. Takacs, Principal Executive Officer

James C. Takacs Principal Executive Officer

### CERTIFICATION

I, Lisa F. Bencel, certify that:

- 1. I have reviewed this annual report on Form 10-K of Servotronics, Inc.;
- 2. Based on my knowledge, this report does not contain any untrue statement of a material fact or omit to state a material fact necessary to make the statements made, in light of the circumstances under which such statements were made, not misleading with respect to the period covered by this report;
- 3. Based on my knowledge, the financial statements, and other financial information included in this report, fairly present in all material respects the financial condition, results of operations and cash flows of the registrant as of, and for, the periods presented in this report;
- 4. The registrant's other certifying officer(s) and I are responsible for establishing and maintaining disclosure controls and procedures (as defined in Exchange Act Rules 13a-15(e) and 15d-15(e)) and internal control over financial reporting (as defined in Exchange Act Rules 13a-15(f) and 15d-15(f)) for the registrant and have:
  - a) Designed such disclosure controls and procedures, or caused such disclosure controls and procedures to be designed under our supervision, to ensure that material information relating to the registrant, including its consolidated subsidiaries, is made known to us by others within those entities, particularly during the period in which this report is being prepared;
  - b) Designed such internal control over financial reporting, or caused such internal control over financial reporting to be designed under our supervision, to provide reasonable assurance regarding the reliability of financial reporting and the preparation of financial statements for external purposes in accordance with generally accepted accounting principles;
  - c) Evaluated the effectiveness of the registrant's disclosure controls and procedures and presented in this report our conclusions about the effectiveness of the disclosure controls and procedures, as of the end of the period covered by this report based on such evaluation; and
  - d) Disclosed in this report any change in the registrant's internal control over financial reporting that occurred during the registrant's most recent fiscal quarter (the registrant's fourth fiscal quarter in the case of an annual report) that has materially affected, or is reasonably likely to materially affect, the registrant's internal control over financial reporting; and
- 5. The registrant's other certifying officer(s) and I have disclosed, based on our most recent evaluation of internal control over financial reporting, to the registrant's auditors and the audit committee of the registrant's board of directors (or persons performing the equivalent functions):
  - a) All significant deficiencies and material weaknesses in the design or operation of internal control over financial reporting which are reasonably likely to adversely affect the registrant's ability to record, process, summarize and report financial information; and
  - b) Any fraud, whether or not material, that involves management or other employees who have a significant role in the registrant's internal control over financial reporting.

Date: March 31, 2022

/s/ Lisa F. Bencel, Chief Financial Officer Lisa F. Bencel Chief Financial Officer

### CERTIFICATION PURSUANT TO 18 U.S.C. SECTION 1350 AS ADOPTED PURSUANT TO SECTION 906 OF THE SARBANES-OXLEY ACT OF 2002

In connection with the annual report of Servotronics, Inc. (the "Company"), on Form 10-K for the period ended December 31, 2021, I hereby certify solely for the purpose of complying with 18 U.S.C. Section 1350, as adopted pursuant to Section 906 of the Sarbanes-Oxley Act of 2002, that to the best of my knowledge:

- 1. The annual report fully complies with the requirements of Section 13(a) or 15(d) of the Securities Act of 1934, and
- 2. The information contained in the annual report fairly represents, in all materials respects, the financial condition and results of operations of the Company.

Date: March 31, 2022

/s/ James C. Takacs, Principal Executive Officer

James C. Takacs Principal Executive Officer

### CERTIFICATION PURSUANT TO 18 U.S.C. SECTION 1350 AS ADOPTED PURSUANT TO SECTION 906 OF THE SARBANES-OXLEY ACT OF 2002

In connection with the annual report of Servotronics, Inc. (the "Company"), on Form 10-K for the period ended December 31, 2021, I hereby certify solely for the purpose of complying with 18 U.S.C. Section 1350, as adopted pursuant to Section 906 of the Sarbanes-Oxley Act of 2002, that to the best of my knowledge:

- 1. The annual report fully complies with the requirements of Section 13(a) or 15(d) of the Securities Act of 1934, and
- 2. The information contained in the annual report fairly represents, in all materials respects, the financial condition and results of operations of the Company.

Date: March 31, 2022

/s/ Lisa F. Bencel, Chief Financial Officer

Lisa F. Bencel Chief Financial Officer

# **DIRECTORS**

## **Christopher M. Marks**

Chairman of the Board of Directors Partner, Jensen, Marks, Langer & Vance LLC, an independent financial planning firm

> Edward C. Cosgrove, Esq. Attorney, The Cosgrove Firm

Lucion P. Gygax Retired Lieutenant Colonel, Army National Guard

**William F. Farrell, Jr.** Chief Executive Officer, Servotronics, Inc.

Karen L. Howard

Former Executive Vice President, Kei Advisors LLC, an investor relations and business advisory firm

Evan H. Wax

Managing Member, Wax Asset Management LLC, an investment advisory firm

# **OFFICERS**

William F. Farrell, Jr. Chief Executive Officer

James C. TakacsLisa F. BencelBernactChief Operating OfficerChief Financial OfficerCorporation

Bernadine E. Kucinski Corporate Secretary

<b>Registrar and Transfer Agent</b>	<b>General Counsel</b>
Computershare	Bond, Schoeneck & King, PLLC
462 South 4th Street	Avant Building - Suite 900
Suite 1600	200 Delaware Avenue
Lousville, KY 40202	Buffalo, NY 14202-2107

Independent Auditors

Freed Maxick CPAs, PC 424 Main Street - Suite 800 Buffalo, NY 14202-3508

### Form 10-K Report

Servotronics' Annual Report to the Securities and Exchange Commission on Form 10-K (including related financial statements and schedules) for its fiscal year ended December 31, 2021 is available to all stockholders, without charge, upon written request or visit our website at <u>www.servotronics.com/investor-relations</u>. Please address written requests to:

Bernadine E. Kucinski Corporate Secretary Servotronics, Inc. 1110 Maple Road P.O. Box 300 Elma, NY 14059-0300